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CHAIR HOKAMA:
.(gavel)... Budget and Finance Committee shall come to order. We will
continue the review of the Fiscal Year 2017 proposal as presented by the Mayor.
Before we do, let us make our noise-making devices on off or silent mode, please.
Penalties and fmes are still in effect.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, yeah those that have paid their penalties. Prior to the review of
Rates and Fees of the various departments, Members, we shall take public testimony.
We offer, this Committee offers three minutes, three minutes only per item. When you
hear your name is called, please come forward, state your name, if you represent an
entity, we request that you present that. We shall assist you with your timing. For
those that have spoken with us before, they know that we have green, yellow and red.
Yellow means you have 30 seconds to conclude and red means you shall stop. With
that, we’ll ask Rosemary Robbins if you would come forward and share her thoughts
with us this morning.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. ROBBINS: Good morning everybody. Rosemary Robbins, concerned citizen, here today
at the County Building for this meeting. We have a four-page agenda today. I’m
gonna be speaking on two items on Page 2 of that agenda. It has to do with water. I
had an opportunity and acted on it and came down and got a hold of the actual
requested legislation and it’s very much in keeping with what’s put in in Item C on
Page 2 of today’s agenda and it’s looking for Loans from the State of Hawaii’s Water
Pollution Control Revolving Fund for Various Wastewater Projects for the
Fiscal Year 2017, so that’s going to be taking us through this next six months and the
six months into ‘17, so named that way. So I got a hold of the paper yesterday and
what is not on the agenda are the specifics of where those places are and how that
money adds up. We’re talking about
(flips through pages of a document)... excuse
..

.
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me, yes, we’re talking about money that is up in the millions and the wording is the
same that we have been through with other projects. This is how much it’s going to
cost, not to exceed. We keep hearing, we keep reading that and people keep corning
back to exceed the monies. Some of the stuff from the West Maui area of the polluted
injection well situation up there went from $250,000 to over 2 million, certainly it
exceeded again and again and again and again. And you’ve got a population out there
that’s really not kind of trusting anything. I know you folks didn’t put it up, but that’s
what they’ve had to live with and that’s what they’re gonna have to support. The
situation for Debt Service has been just incredible and it keeps increasing, so know
that you’re in good hands when you’re saying we have to stop this process because
you’ve got a population out there that’s really sick and tired and broke from trying to
be able to do that. That money is coming out of tax money to a significant degree.
They don’t have it. So perhaps none of us does, but we need to make sure that that
Debt Service just doesn’t continue to rise. So prior to this in today’s agenda is for
wastewater. The second item is for potable water, same thing, water by which all
things fmd life. Water, a citizen-owned reality here in Hawaii according to the State
Constitution and certainly when we get our monthly bills, it’s talking about by which
all things find life. It should be what kind of life? Healthful life is what we’re after. So
thank you for going for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Ms. Robbins. Members, questions for
Ms. Robbins on testimony she has shared with us this morning? Having none,
Ms. Robbins, we thank you again for sharing your thoughts with us.
MS. ROBBINS: You’re welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: W&ll go to our Hana district and ask Ms. Lono if there is anyone wishing
to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lono. Lanai, Ms. Fernandez, anyone wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Do we have Molokai? Is, Ms. Alcon, do we have anyone
wishing to provide testimony?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Molokai was disconnected, but they have no one there to testify.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that report status. Members, we have no further requests
for testimony. Testimony for today’s meeting shall be closed with no objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMOJVY...

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members. This morning for the record present are the
Vice-Chairman of the Committee, Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Committee Members, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Welcome home, Ms. l3aisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair, good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused is Mr. Guzman.
ITEM 1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2017 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (CC 16-29)

RATES AND FEES
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, this morning we have for our review Rates and Fees as proposed
by the various departments. We shall take the Department of Liquor first. So if you
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can go to your Rates and Fees component of the Budget. If you look under Liquor
Department under Appendix B, it is on Page 18 of the Ramseyer version. It is in baby
blue coloring. There is one request before us. It is to consider a Small Craft Producer
Pub. The fee is $1,000 plus a percentage fee. It is similar as we do Brewpub and
Winery. Mr. Baz, any comments you wish to share at this time?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Liquor Commission has formally adopted this new fee
category based on a request from individuals wanting licenses for Small Craft
Producer Pubs and the, so it has formally been adopted by the Commission. We did
submit a budget amendment for Fiscal Year ‘16 to add this into the Fiscal Year ‘16’s
Rates and Fees, but I thought it more prudent to just put it into ‘17 and get started on
July 1st. So I’m not sure where the Liquor Department staff are, but I can hopefully
answer any questions you might have regarding this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Would you know, what is the main difference between what we
currently have already placed in the Budget, the Brewpub versus the Small Craft
Producer Pub, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Unfortunately, I wouldn’t know the exact difference between those two.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Hopefully they~ll be here. Mr. White, you have any questions that
maybe Mr. Baz can assist you with?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No. He couldn’t assist you with your question. My question is the
same one. Okay. We got lots of other categories. Why wouldn’t they be able to fit into
one of those? But I don’t have a problem with the recommendation. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka, did you work on this by chance and do you have any comment

you could share at this time?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. No, I did not work on this and no, I don’t know the
difference between a Small Craft Producer Pub and a Brewpub. Sorry. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, thank you. Mr. Victorino, any questions on this item?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would still have the same question as you and Mr. White,
so and again, I have no problem. If the Liquor Commission felt it was important to
separate it, there may be some rationale. I wish someone was here from the
Department to explain the rationale, but with that being said, I have no qualms with
this, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment. Mr. Carroll? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
-5-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. It probably has something with the Maui Brewing
Company’s new endeavors, but again it’s my guess only. But just looking at the rest
of the list and wondering how dated are these fees, are you aware, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We review this annually by our responsibility. I’m assuming the
Department goes through this same appendix with the commissioners since they have
some responsibility as provided by the Charter to assist the Department in their
annual reviews. So I’m making an assumption, Ms. Cochran, but I would think that is
one of the responsibilities of a commissioner.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Airight. I guess if we do get people from the Department, fli
ask a follow-up on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We and again, you know, Members, we are reviewing this today. I’m not
asking for any approval or consensus, so again this is more for us to just be aware of
what is being presented by the departments.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. I was able to fmd the Liquor Commission’s amendment to Title 8,
Chapter 101 of the Rules Governing the Manufacture, Sale of Intoxicating Liquor of
the County of Maui where it has the different classifications. And each one of those
classifications, so it describes the current ones and the differences between that and
then they also have the proposed one. So to answer your question, a Brewpub license
has, you know, may sell malt beverages. It looks like they deleted the shall
manufacture not more than 30,000 barrels of malt beverages and that was placed into
the Small Craft Producer Pub classification was, seems to be one of the big differences.
They, yeah, so they deleted the manufacturing not more than 30,000 barrels. And
then, so and in the small craft, they put in that language, that they shall manufacture
not more than 60,000 barrels of malt beverages, 20,000 barrels of wine or 7,500
barrels of alcohol on the licensee’s premises during the license year. So and I mean
most of the other provisions are the same of those two categories. So what it looks
like, Mr. Chair, from my reading of this is that the Small Craft Producer Pub basically
replaces the Brewpub definition of being manufacturers. Formerly, Brewpubs, like I
don’t know if you guys remember Sharkey’s at the, Kaahumanu, was under the
Brewpub license because they
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: --brewed, but now they’re taking that Brewpub section out. And so the Brewpubs
are now just more like bars and the Small Craft Producer Pubs are the ones that
actually are manufacturing the alcohol and they added these different variations of
alcohol like, you know, malt beverages we consider beer, wine, of course, and then
actual alcohols like vodkas and different things that are produced. So from my
reading of this, that’s what I can see the difference as.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz, for your assistance. We appreciate that. Mr. Couch,
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. Now that he...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, thank you right now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White, you had any questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, it’s fine. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any other questions on this item?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No I’m clear with it. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: And, Mr. Chair, just

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. l3az?
MR. ]3AZ: --I did get a note that the staff for the, they have a Commission meeting going on
right now, so they’re at their Commission meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. We understand. They had to make choices and they made one.
Let’s bring.., okay. We’re done with Liquor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, real quick. Maybe if it’s in Mr. Baz’s screen, $1,000
plus percentage fee? The percentage fee is of money revenue? Do you, does it state
what that part means or not?
MR. BAZ: I think Chair White has a

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: I know that’s part of their condition of the revs.
MR. I3AZ: --having been a licensee.. .yeah, it’s a matter of that percentage fee is a calculation
of the funding required to provide for the Department’s services gets spread out by a
calculation and Chair White I’m sure has a better explanation.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, it’s not a better explanation, but it is based on gross revenues and
so the fee that you see here, the annual fee is really the smaller portion of the
revenues generated. So it’s not on, it’s a fee based on everything you sell in the way of
liquor. So and I think we over generate money every year so the, as a requirement for
the, for some of the fees to be returned, but the money’s not really returned. It’s just
offset on the next year’s payment if I remember correctly.
MR. BAZ: Yes, that’s

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: --correct, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Let’s move to Planning Department. Planning starts
on Page 29 of Appendix B. Is anyone coming from Planning Department?
MR. BAZ: We have the Administrative Officer here from Planning Department. I’m not sure
where the Director, but if we could ask Jacky to come down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, if she could join us, please. Yeah. We are not waiting.
(silence)...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, introduce yourself, please.
MS. TAKAKURA: Good... excuse me. Good morning, I’m Jacky Takakura, the Administrative
Officer with the Department of Planning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here this morning to assist the Committee. We
appreciate your presence, Ms. Takakura. First of all, give us some comment on this
Table B Schedule, Fee Schedule. You’ve added additional words as far as regarding
the review of permits. You’ve added Flood Development and Farm Plans. Can you
give us some comment, Ms. Takakura, please, on this recommendation?
MS. TAKAKURA: Yes. These are additional permits that already fall under this category,
under this umbrella of all other permits. So adding them specifically is just to clarify
that these Farm Plan and Flood Permits are a part of this group of all other permits.
So it’s something that we’re already doing, but it’s just simply to clarify that yes, this
is part of this group and that is the right for these.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
proposal? Ms. Balsa?

Members, questions for Ms. Takakura on this

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I’m sorry. I may be a little
disoriented at the moment, but is there a way of knowing if these fees are being
changed, what they were?
-8-
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MS. TAKAKURA: Yes. I have...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think that would be very relevant for us please.
MS. TAKAKURA: Okay. We’re not proposing to change the fees from the current year’s rates,
the 165. In FY ‘15, the fees were based on total valuation and so it was a little more
complex. Depending on the valuation of the project there was $55 or 110 or $165. So
those different tiers were eliminated in FY ‘16 to be 165 across the board.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Is, were the varying amounts a concern? I mean I’m trying to
figure out, you know, these fees are supposed to be, have a nexus and I’m trying to
figure out what that is.
MS. TAKAKURA: Well, with, a lot of these, most of these permits, the amount of work that is
done is the same regardless of the valuation of the project.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
project?

That’s interesting.

So a tiny project takes as much as a big

MS. TAKAKURA: In terms of a SMA assessment or a Farm Plan or a Flood Development in
this category.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions from the Members on this proposal? Okay.
Ms. Takakura, let’s go down to Building Permit Review Fee, please. You have various
components of the review. Why don’t you go through your, each proposal and tell us
why you’re recommending.
MS. TAKAKURA: This is a new fee that we’re initiating and... okay this is to be consistent
with DSA which also reviews Building Permit Fees.
Sandy can provide more
information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So there has been some discussion between different
departments that are reviewing permit applications. And we’ve had some discussion
on the floor about that as well, but basically the idea that, you know, when somebody
transmits a permit application to us, we do an initial review on that based on the
original fee. And when we find things that require the plans to be revised, then, you
know, they have to, we submit it back to the applicant, you know, their engineers or
whoever will revise those plans and then resubmit it back to us. And.. .1 don’t know
how to put this nicely, but there’s been some thinking that sometimes the applicant’s
consultants are waiting for us to find things wrong with it versus doing a good job
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preparing the application originally. So this fee is just to recover the cost of having to
review those applications a second time, third time and any additional times. So
that’s what this is for.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don’t you just take those professional permit licenses and post it and
say these guys don’t do good work? Then people won’t hire them to do bad work.
Members, Mr. White, any questions on the proposal of this area under Building Permit
Review Fee?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I understand the intent of this and I think the intent is well-founded.
The question in my mind is, is there going to be a reasonable trigger? If I submit a
plan and the only, there’s only two minor things that are missing, am I going to have
to, is that gonna trigger a resubmittal or is that going to be something that the
Department says, okay, you’re okay.
MS. TAKAKURA: It should not.. .oh, I’m sorry, Michele is here.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, the boss is here.
MS. McLEAN: Oh she can stay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Takakura, why don’t you stay in case you may be needed again, make
it easier on yourself and us. Mr. White, why don’t you restate your question so that
the Deputy can respond properly?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. My question was or I first started by saying I don’t really
disagree with the intent, but my concern is the degree of change that might be needed.
At what level are you gonna trigger that it’s a resubniittal and subject to a, an
additional fee?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, that’s a good question. One of the first things we would do under
this, under this concept and I believe that the other building permit reviewing agencies
are also putting in similar requests for their fees, but the first challenge would be for
us to ensure that after our first review, we give the applicant a very complete list of
everything that is needed. What we fmd right now is w&ll tell the applicant oh, we
need three additional things, and then they’ll give us back one, and then theyll give us
another, and then they’ll say, where’s my permit? And w&1l say, you still need the
third. And it’s this back and forth that frustrates the applicant and it frustrates us.
So the first challenge would be for us to make sure that when we say we need these
additional things, that that’s going to be complete. They’re not gonna come back with
those things and we go, oh, and by the way, we need this, too.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And that was going to be my second question.
MS. McLEAN: So that would be the first challenge for us to make sure that our initial review
is very thorough, and there will be some discretion if it’s just, you know, this one sheet
wasn’t labeled, we wouldn’t charge a second fee for that. But if it’s, you didn’t show
-
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the setbacks, you didn’t show this, you didn’t show that, you know, that’s a
resubmittal and we would be entitled to charge for the second submittal.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. ‘Cause it’s, it lends itself to, you know, fairly easy money
making if we, if you don’t give complete answers or if you withhold
--

MS. McLEAN: Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --you know, one or two issues.
MS. McLEAN: Right. Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So, okay. Thank you.
MS. McLEAN: And again, it would be our responsibility that, our first response is a complete
one and also if we do fmd that there is something else that we missed on that first go
around, we wouldn’t charge for that. We wouldn’t try to do what you’re describing.
We did fmd that with the other reviewing agencies, it really isn’t uncommon for us to
receive--I’ll phrase it as--intentionally incomplete work because they will then allow us
to fill in the blanks for them. I think you heard testimony when you were discussing
affordable housing, you had one of the, I think the representative from Habitat come
in and you folks asked, why does it take so long to build affordable housing and she
said that oh, it took us a really long time. It wasn’t until we had all of the agencies
come together in one big meeting to talk about what requirements were needed. And
their own consultants said, oh, well, we didn’t submit complete plans because we
knew that there would be modifications needed. And we just all went, oh, my gosh,
really. You know, we get things that we know are incomplete, we didn’t think that
they were intentionally incomplete. And so this would be our way of saying don’t give
us intentionally incomplete things. The, when it comes to building permits, things like
setbacks and building heights, those are black and white, they’re in the Code. They’re
not discretionary, judgment gray area things and so, you know, those need to be
complete when we receive them the first time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you folks have a checklist for them to maybe go through themselves so
that they’re going like oh, yeah, I didn’t check off attachment C, which is surveyor’s
official metes and bounds recordation for the lot or whatever it be?
MS. McLEAN: The building permit, the initial building permit

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. McLEAN: --application, yes, does have a checklist.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So it’s basically incompetence on the part of the consultants then?
—11—
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MS. McLEAN: We have found that to be true sometimes, yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, if they cannot do their job, then, you shouldn’t be doing it, so
I would agree with that. Any other questions on this? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEM]3ER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I just wanted to let the Members
know we did have a long discussion with this in our Committee, the pre-budget
hearing thing and I know Member White, Chair White and you both weren’t there, so
it’s good that we have the discussion again. But essentiafly, the Committee seemed to
be in support of it when we discussed it at our last meeting so
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Very good
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Very good. Let’s move to the next component, Page 30.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, before you move on just one thought that came to mind. Both
of you mentioned the consultants. I don’t know if there’s a way we can do this, but it
would be nice if this charge could be against the consultant, not against, not
something they can pass on to the, you know, the owner of the property or the funder
of the project, but I don’t know that, if there’s any way we can do that in Rates and
Fees but it would be nice. Mr. Ueoka?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Counselor?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I think it would be very difficult for us to get involved in the
agreement between two other parties, so we probably shouldn’t go there. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It’s not an agreement between two other parties. It’s a fme against
someone’s
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Incompetence.
MR. UEOKA: This is a rate.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --or incomplete actions. You’re punting again?
MR. UEOKA: Well, if I may, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Counselor?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. The agreement I would say is between the applicant and their
consultant. Whatever agreement they have has nothing to do with the County. This
isn’t a penalty. This is a fee based on our cost and expenses related to this.
-
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You’re right.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It’s a dog is a dog by another name.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’re reviewing Rates and Fees. We’re not talking legal issues this
morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Next. Let’s move on. We have a mission to complete.
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I think this is the only other change that we’ve proposed is
the registration fee for Commercial Agricultural Structures. Last year the Council
adopted a bill to allow various types of Commercial Agricultural Structures in the
Agricultural District and there is a registration requirement for those structures where
they need to register with us and provide a list of, or several items to be registered and
we’re supposed to maintain a database, so we’re proposing a registration fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Deputy. We received a letter from Mr. Spence
dated March 30th of this year commenting on this and the previous proposal from the
Department. And one of the things that Mr. Spence as our Director commented was
about revisions to Title 19 and our three planning commissions for this County would
have an opportunity for review and comment. Has things changed since March 30th
that this Committee should continue to review this request?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. We have not yet transmitted that proposed bill to the
commissions for review, so I do not believe that those changes would come to the
Council before you have to approve the FY ‘17 Budget. If these requested changes to
our fee schedule cannot be included as part of the Budget because of that, when we do
transmit the Title 19 changes to you, we can also transmit an amendment to our
Rates and Fees
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s alright.
MS. McLEAN: --to put these changes and at that time if that’s what you would like to see.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka, I’m sure you folks help give some advice to Planning
Department and Director Spence. What would you comment to the Committee this
morning on this request since we do not have any revisions made by this Council to
Title 19 for authorization? Mr. Ueoka, you need to see the correspondence?

-
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MR. UEOKA: No, I think if, essentially, if the fee isn’t authorized to be charged in the Code,
typically, we don’t charge the fee, so it may be the cart is before the horse here, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments. Again, we are in a review process
this morning and the Chair is not gonna make a, ask the Members to make a
determination. Okay. That is the status of this Department’s request. Any
questions? Okay. Thank you very much, Department. Bring up Environmental
Management next. Okay. Gentlemen, have a seat. Let’s go. We’re burning sunlight.
Members, may I direct you to Page 4 of Ramseyer format Appendix B, Department of
Environmental Management Sewer Fund. The Department is recommending various
changes under Residential
Monthly Rates. So under Fees, Sewer Collections,
Account 3470. Mr. Miyamoto, comments.
-

MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. If you recall, when Director Stant was here and he
did his presentation, we were looking for a 5 percent rate increase for the Wastewater
Division. He had provided the breakup of how much of it went for salaries, how much
of it went to the waste, the water one-time fee and how much was gonna go to CIP. I
think probably around 48 to 50 percent of it was to help us with our CIP projects. So I
have the Division Chief Eric Nakagawa here if you have any more detailed questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Committee?

Okay.

Mr. Nakagawa, comments on your proposals before this

MR. NAKAGAWA: No, not right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman’s not here. Mr. White, questions for the Department
in the area of sewer collection and fees proposed?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: None at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions on this area? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You will notice that they’ve made adjustments. You’re looking
between 4 to, 4 percent on the low side, on the high side 6.8 percent is the range,
depending on which category. If you look on Page 5, Members, there’s also some, a
proposal for you under Monthly Use Charge
Non-Residential. Mr. Nakagawa,
Mr. Miyamoto, any comments on this component? Any comments?
—

MR. NAKAGAWA: Oh, sorry. No comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So why are you asking us to up the rates, then? Mr. Nakagawa?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Up the rates for sewer rates you mean?
CHAIR HOKAMA:
what?

What you folks are requesting us to adjust to.

Your purpose is to do

MR. NAKAGAWA: Oh. Yeah. So the purpose of raising the rates is just so that the, based on
our Federal mandates that we’re required to fund all of our operation and
maintenance for our entire division as far as all of our facilities and salaries, the
equipment, whatever that, whatever it might be. And so based on the increases due to
CIP for our replacing our aging infrastructure and salaries due to bargaining unit
agreements and it just resulted in a 5 percent increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. I think the key thing that you need to continue
to ensure that our community is well aware of is the Federal public law that states
that the users shall pay for the system. Okay. It’s about the users paying for the
system and that is why, that is one of the reasons you come before us for rate
adjustments because the user, by Federal law requires the user to pay for the
improvements and maintenance and operation of the system. Is that an accurate
understanding of this Committee’s part?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, that is correct, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With that, Mr. White, questions on this area?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I think, you know, the 5 percent increase is a significant increase,
but as we’ve seen the awards to the various unions that are involved come with a fairly
high price tag and we also have the significant cost for up keeping the, you know, the
system. And we’ve had to pay for mistakes in the past or we’re gonna have to
continue.. .not mistakes, but the things that we’ve not up kept on a timely basis and so
I agree, they’re working hard to keep things, you know, ahead of the, ahead of
schedule and so I appreciate the hard work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ditto that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No. I totally agree with Chair White. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran? Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Let’s go with, to Account 3471, Fees
Tank Pumping. Mr. Miyamoto, Mr. Nakagawa?

—

Cesspool Septic

MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So this is just part of the increases. However, if you notice in
our Detailed Budget, we actually discontinued that service about, I think it’s three
years now, so I think it just takes some type of ordinance or some type of adjustment
in our ordinance so that we can get rid of this portion. If not, then I think it just
continues to stay there. Maybe Mr. Ueoka would know better about that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So let us be clear fOr this Committee to make the appropriate
adjustments. The County of Maui does nothing in Cesspool and Septic Tank Pumping
anymore?
MR. MIYAMOTO: That is correct. Prior to this we used to have Public Works do it for us.
They would provide the service and then we would pay, we would collect the fee. We
would get reimbursed. Since then, that duty has been passed to the Wastewater
Division and since then, we phased out. Generally the complaint that we get from the
residents is that the private haulers do a better job at pumping out the system. The
private haulers will suck up the rocks at the bottom, which isn’t a good thing to do,
but by doing that, they get more of the organics down at the bottom of these systems.
So we phased it out and we’re, weli work on trying to eliminate, get this program off of
our responsibilities in legislation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So actually, we could put a zero then in every block on this category?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why? We’re not doing it? There’s nothing that’s gonna bring in the rev.
There’s no operation.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: The process is set forth in Chapter 4 point, 14.29 in the Maui County Code so
potentially if you’re to put zero rates everyone could request it and the charge that
Wastewater could charge would be zero.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Even if we don’t do the operation?
MR. UEOKA: The operation is still accounted for in the County Code, so while they, it’s still
provided for, they just been choosing not to do it, I guess. So what we should do and
move forward is we should take it out of the County Code, leave the rates where they
are and just, and then delete it after we amend the Code. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How long has this been going on? Three years? Mr. Miyamoto?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah. In looking at the history of the request and everything, it’s been
three years since we’ve last had Public Works do some cesspool pumping for us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hurry up and give us one ordinance to correct the Code.
questions? Ms. Baisa?

Mr. Carroll,

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CR[VELLO: I’m good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No question at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Private Septic Disposal.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes, Mr. Chair. This for the, when the private service providers come to
dump their, what they’ve pulled out from the resident’s systems, this is the charge
that we, he has to pay the County to handlle his waste. And so we’re just spreading
the increases to all the services in the Wastewater Division.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So just a question of process, we’re charging the private
vendor who does the pumping to dispose the waste into our system?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Does this include the rocks that they
pull out?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes. Yeah. Unfortunately, it, yes, that is correct. And it...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Does that... go ahead.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Oh, yeah. And that sand, rocks, all that kind.., that’s what attributes to
our, it ruins our pumps and stuff, so we gotta update that pretty often.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. That was my question is that’s harmful to your pumps.
Is there a fee we can charge them if they do something like that or I mean because or
if there’s rocks in there, can you have a separate fee kind of thing because we’re gonna
have to replace the filters and the pumps more often if, than not? It’s just interesting
that we accept that and we just take it as a cost of doing business.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. Yeah, and that’s a good point. So typically what we try to do
is have them dump in manholes or wet wells at our large pump stations, so then if you
think about it, you have millions of gallons in there of wastewater that gets diluted
with this, you know, maybe 1,500-gallon tankers and so then it becomes a lot easier
because it’s suspended and that kind of stuff. But we also are trying to resurrect our,
we do have a septage receiving station at, in Wailuku and that’s specifically for that
purpose of when we had all the rocks and all this other type of foreign objects, it
settles out inside that, in that piece of equipment first before we pump the liquids and
waste matter through, too, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think you’re done, Mr. Nakagawa. Thank you very much for being here
with us. We appreciate your assistance.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Alright. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let’s bring Solid Waste. Page 6, Appendix B, Account 3428 Fees
Special Handling. Department?

-

MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The rates we, increases that we’ve asked for while it
totally doesn’t cover our operational cost, we, the proposals were, the basis of the
proposals is what we felt that would be more acceptable to the public at this point.
Historically, we’ve, it’s been challenging to try and recover all of our cost which results
in the General Fund subsidy to the program. So, while, it came up in Director’s, in
our last Operations Budget meeting that we had on the 6th that we were showing a
cost at Central Maui Landfill of $81 a ton and yet we weren’t asking for a fee that
covered that cost. And as I mentioned, you know, when we proposed the rate
increases, we went based on purely what we thought would be acceptable by the
public at that time. I mean certainly we were open if the rate increases covers our
operation cost.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We appreciate those comments. But you know what, let’s just
focus on Special Handling right now, that component 24.. .3428. We’ll go to the
regular unit charges of the Disposal component next. So, Members, you see they have
made adjustments under Special Handling is by tonnage. Any questions in this area
for the Department, through the Deputy or the Division, to Mr. Ratte? Mr. Ratte, you
have any quick comments on your proposal for Special Handling?
MR. RATfE: These numbers here are just reflective of the rate that we, the rate increase that
we’re proposing on Page 7. This is commensurate with that, so the increase that you’ll
see coming up here, I think it’s 3431, goes from 22 to 24. So specifically for Special
Handling Fees is when we have to do special spotting of vehicles coming in with
unordinary loads or things that require us to have them dump that out on the ground
separate from the working phase where we have additional services required there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so what would that be, I mean, C&D stuff or things that
aren’t clearly what we normally take sorta I guess?
MR. RATfE: It wouldn’t be C&D as of yet because we don’t accept C&D yet, but it would be
things like asbestos that come in with special requirements that we have to spot and
check specifically versus just a load in a truck that’s dumped on the working face.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That’s all, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions, but it’s kind of interesting that the comment about
we kinda have to charge what the market will bear. But it certainly makes sense
because, you know, the public really reacts when we raise any fees and so I
understand what they’re dealing with. ‘Cause if they tried to collect their cost, same
thing as Water and everybody else, people would go nuts. I don’t know how we do
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I would say, this year I don’t have a problem asking for the full $81
because, you know, other than that, yeah, we can go with the 80. We know we’re
gonna have to do a General Fund subsidy and so...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: To me, you either pay here or pay there, but you still gotta pay,
you know, we gotta pay the bills.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Exactly, Ms. Balsa. Because then we’re gonna take part of their property
taxes under General Fund
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right. Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and just move it laterally to Solid Waste.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah. Two and two make four.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, yeah, I mean we either can adjust and collect what we need in Special
Funds Solid Waste and then we can adjust the property component so that that
doesn’t transfer over.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Also, it seems like the cost is charged where it should be, rather
than...
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s at the right cost center.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah. I think makes sense. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No. No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
-

20

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Could you share with us, I don’t know what the totals are for the
tonnage for uncontaminated green waste and... oh, I’m sorry. Are we just on the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Special Handing.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, never mind. Jumping ahead, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’m good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. How often do we have situations like this, again?
You, I mean, you said asbestos and.. .1 guess, what’s the revenue we’re getting off it?
MR. RATI’E: I don’t think it’s a significant per landfill, Central Maui Landfill obviously more
than anywhere else. I could get that number to you, but I don’t think it’s more than a
handful of times per month
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. RATTE: --so it’s not a significant impact. Major construction projects once in a while
will have that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. And, Chair, just a comment to what you
were talking about as far as if we don’t pay for it through this actual cost, it’s those
that don’t use those services for instance, people who don’t do the refuse collection will
share some of the burden of that cost. There’s a lot of people off the grid and I’m not
sure on this specific item but, you know, people in condos don’t have County pickup
so they have to pay a separate.. .it’s weird the way everything is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: People will have to live with the choices they make, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Yeah. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else under Special Handling? Okay. Let’s get to Refuse
Disposal component. Mr. Ratte, Mr. Miyamoto comments?
MR. RATI’E: Yeah. Certainly. We’ve made a number of just cleanup kind of changes here
going from a per pound basis to a per ton basis, so that’s pretty self-explanatory. It’s
just a little simpler for all the commercial users especially to understand those
numbers. So those changes were made. In addition to that which we want to make
mention of right now is that for three components for contract prices that were not
known of until just a couple of weeks ago for our EKO composting, green waste and
biosolids processing at Central Maui, their quote that came in a little higher than what
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we anticipated in the budget so there are three numbers there that we would like at
this time to recommend that they be actually increased. The 25 per ton for
uncontaminated green waste, that number from the contract price is actually $36 per
ton. The $67 per ton for grease trap waste, contaminated cooking oil, we call that
FOG, that actual number rather than 67 should be 70 and then the cost for biosolids
per ton should not be 90, it should be 103. They were the only bidder, they’re the
current contractor onsite out there. We feel it appropriate to charge the actual rate
that the contractors bid on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you folks thought about rebid it?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Miyamoto?
MR. M1YAMOTO: This is the one, that in our previous operation’s budget that Director Stant
had mentioned that we did rebid this contract. The original contract was for three
years with two one-year extensions and the contractor chose not to do the two
one-year extension because his equipment needed repairs and, you know, so his
expenses were going up. So we rebid the contract and unfortunately, it was for a
short period of time for a two-year term as we got questions about and for him to
recover that cost in that short period of time elevated his cost and so these were the
costs that Director Stant had mentioned during the Operations Budget presentation
that he did.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we still do our requirements without using this vendor?
MR. MIYAMOTO: No, not at this time. The green waste component, our sludge from our
wastewater treatment plant and the fat oils and grease would be, we would have to
figure out some way we could.. .it would really impact our landfill capacity because it
would have to go to the landfill at that point. We’d have to modify our landfill permit
with the Department of Health to allow us to do that at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think Mr. Couch gave comment about the number, the increase in the
expenses side. Mr. Couch, any questions on, in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah a couple.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have more than two wait, for the next round, if you have more than
two questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: After my second, my first, second one?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. On the, we went from per pound to per ton, didn’t we, I
thought we like three years ago or whatever went from per ton to per pound? Three or
-
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four budgets ago. I seem to recall having a huge discussion on why we went that way.
Oh, and Mr. Baz just left.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s airight. Mr. Miyamoto?
MR. MIYAMOTO: To be honest, you know, since I’ve been here five-plus years, I don’t recall
going from the per ton to per pound because it was always confusing for me when I
remember looking at it, you know, you’d have to take this number, multiply it by
2,000 to get the per ton rate. So I’ve always thought it was awkward that it was per
pound. I don’t recall it ever being per ton before.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
and

Yeah, we had some sort of discussion.

I’m sure Ms. Balsa

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah,
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --Mr. White. I don’t think Mr. Guzman or Ms. Crivello were
here at the time, but I’m pretty sure we had that discussion. Now it might have been
another side going from per pound to per ton. That being said, if there’s a partial ton
are they charged to the next higher ton or?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah. We go, I mean you pay by fractional, yeah, fractional amount of per
ton. So if it’s 2’/2 tons, you pay 2’/2 tons times the rate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Those are my first two questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, yeah, Mr. Couch and Members, if you go to their operation
side, I mean, the amount of things, tonnage coming in, it’s crazy to do it by the pound,
so tonnage is, for me, the right measurement for them to propose things to us because
we don’t do things by the pound.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, the increased percentage is a, pretty substantial. We had a
discussion about whether or not the sludge could be dried and do you guys have any
sense of what the cost to dry the sludge is, which would allow us from our discussions
last week to use it as part of the cover for the landfill? That sounds like a really good
idea in the face of these kinds of increased costs. How far are we from getting some
idea what that, what those possibilities might be?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair?
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Miyamoto?
MR. MIYAMOTO: We have an RFP out for alternative power at one of our wastewater
treatment plants and as a secondary benefit, it’s to dry the sludge. The reason we’re
getting the secondary benefit is because the turbine systems generate such high heat,
so if we were to try to just dry the sludge, you know, we can look at the energy cost.
It’s gonna up for the energy cost. We haven’t actually looked at just drying it. We
thought this alternative of getting this alternative power using renewable gas and
taking the excess heat from such a high heat generating turbine system to use that to
dry the sludge. So we probably have an idea on how much the sludge drying
component on the infrastructure cost will be from the, when people submit their
proposals. As far as the electrical cost, I’d have to check, we’d have to look at
manufacturers and talk to manufacturers to see how much. And it is an added option
in the RFP possibly that if there is excess heat, that we would take our sludge from
our other two wastewater treatment plants and bring it in there. I think it’s something
like 8,000 tons per year or something like that. We would see, that was an added
option in there that if they could do that, we wanted to see it done.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I don’t imagine it’s inexpensive to dry. We’re talking about a lot of
material, but for me, it just seems like it’s better placed in the landfill as cover than
being mixed with green waste and...
MR. MIYAMOTO: As you can imagine, our Wastewater side is excited about it, but when you
look at this, the sludge component, the biosolids of this, in the previous years on a
$2.4 million contract, Wastewater was probably paying about $1.8 to $2 million of that
contract for their sludge disposal, so for them to be able to reduce that cost and then
possibly help reduce some of the cover material cost for the landfill, we’re excited
about it and we’re in the process of trying to get that RFP. We’re in the comment, the
question and answer period right now and then next week we’ll, they’ll start putting
their proposals together.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Does it make sense for us to try to look at the numbers ourselves
without, just using available power sources, whether it’s propane or some other
method of producing heat to dry it?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah, we haven’t really, I mean up until this turbine opportunity came
around, we really never really looked at it specifically and so Director Stant has looked
at it and I can work with him to try and figure out what the specific cost of that’s
gonna be because he has an idea as to the equipment he’s seen and he probably has
some contacts. We can probably find out what the electrical cost is gonna be, how
much additional cost. The former director now is working with the propane company,
so he can probably give us a price on that propane, what the propane costs, but yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:

.

..(inaudible)...

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. The questions have been asked that I was gonna ask.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, you have additional questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just two more, I think, or there, it’s kinda combined. So we’ve
got this clean earthen material concrete rubble, this 4 x 2 x 2, no larger than
4 x 2 x 2? What happens if it is larger than 4 x 2 x 2 and is that just the concrete or
what is that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ratte?
MR. RATTE: Yes, Councilmember. Basically this is an incentive for, when we have to start
taking C&D if contractors are able to minimize the size of the, what they’re bringing
into us, this is an incentive to give them a better rate. If it is larger than that then
they’re gonna pay the full rate for MSW. So this is just an incentive and the additional
numbers you see there below as well for clean earthen material concrete rubble
2’/2 inch minus as well as the non-HI-5 crushed glass at 2Y2-inch minus. We do have
positive beneficial use at the landfill in lieu of cover material for those products, so
these are just incentive numbers when we start taking C&D.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And just curious if it’s the proper grammar, et cetera,
but no re-bar whatsoever, does that mean, I mean is that the, and I think... could that
be vague?
MR. RATTE: We’re definitely open to suggestions to change that language. It just means no
re-bar at all in the material.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I’m just.. .just a thought I, you know, I don’t know if that
could be misinterpreted or whatever, I’m not sure. It just...
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you’re in construction, you know what they’re talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello, any questions? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just a question on the Municipal Solid Waste number. How is the
76... actually, the current charge is $76. How is that computed? Is that based on the
cost to manage all the tonnage that comes in?
MR. RATTE: Defmitely not. That’s a number as Deputy Director Miyamoto mentioned
earlier, it’s a general increase that we’ve tried to ask for, you know, over the years
increasing that, but the actual cost that we have out there, the fact that we don’t
charge residents for drop off, it’s a lot of tonnage we bring in with no revenues, so I
don’t, off the top of my head have that additional revenue we would get if we were to
add $5 a truck to drop off. That was, had been talked about in the past. But, yeah,
this number definitely does not represent our true cost, especially including the 30
years of closure responsibilities that we have after each landfill’s closed. So I don’t
know if that answered your question exactly.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: My question is, is this, is your cost to deal with landfllling, the $76 or
how does it compare to that $76 times the total tonnage that you take in?
MR. RATTE: I’m not sure if, I apologize, I’m not sure if I understand that question exactly.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well I’m not sure I understand how the, how you’re coming up with a
figure and that’s why I’m a little concerned because we’re not charging for residential
pickup, correct?
MR. RATI’E: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So...
MR. RATrE: For residential drop off at the landfill.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I’m sorry. We’re not charging for the landfilling cost for all the
residential pickup?
MR. RATTE: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The collection system.
MR. RATTE: That’s subsidized as well, yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right. So to what degree is this 76 reflective of the actual cost for all
the tonnage that we deal with?
MR. RATTE: Yeah. It’s based generally on the total tonnage that we accept at the landfill. If
you want further details as far as how much of that is subsidized including residential
-
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pickup, curbside pickup of trash plus our true cost there as well as landfill, we can
certainly provide that. I don’t have that off the top...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I would appreciate those calculations because my challenge is
that we have the commercial haulers who service all the various businesses and I
guess some private areas, I’m not sure about private areas, but if we’re not collecting
from the residential pickup and I’m not suggesting that we should, because we all are,
you know, sensitive to the fact that the more you charge, the more we’re gonna have
stuff left on the side of the road. But I’m concerned that we may be adding more cost
to the commercial haulers and therefore, adding cost to all the businesses and I don’t,
and I just want to make sure that’s a true cost and that it’s not being driven by the
lack of charge on residential, on our County pickups. Because if we’re not gonna
charge an appropriate amount there, then that’s an amount that I feel should be a
transfer from the General Fund, so that all taxpayers are picking up the tab, rather
than shifting all the cost for landfilling to the business folks. So that’s, I don’t... I may
not be asking the question properly, but what I’m trying to get at is what’s the fair cost
to business if we’re not charging for the residential pickup? So if you can provide
some clarification for that, I would appreciate it.
MR. RATI’E: Certainly.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. Couch? Okay. Let’s go to the next component. It was
under 3429 on Page 8. You have a new agreement with Pulama Lanai regarding
disposal fees?
MR. RATI’E: Actually all that was was just changing the name from Castle & Cooke,
Incorporated to Pulama Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So do we have a new agreement with Pulama Lanai?
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MR. RATTE: I’m not sure if you want to answer this one, Sandy, or not, but my
understanding is is that Pulama Lanai, that name is associated as taking over Castle
& Cooke, Incorporated such that the previous agreement that we had is now
commensurate with the Pulama Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Miyamoto?
MR. MIYAMOTO: W&ll have to check with Corporation Counsel, with our attorney at that
side if in fact they had the formal changeover, but I know we did want to recognize
their name, the new company that has taken over, but as far as if the agreement’s
been fmalized, I have to check.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And on Lanai, Members, that, this landowner provides cover
material for the landfill every day and that’s the tradeoff, cover material for fees. So
we either can buy the dirt from these people or work out the agreement that the
Department has. Okay, 3431, Collection. Department?
MR. RATTE: This rate is commensurate with the rate we would be charging to try and
recover our cost. It’s a small increase that we feel is palatable by the community. For
clarification there, the reason that the $12 per refuse collection on Lanai it’s half of
what it is on Maui and Molokai, because they get picked up once per week. The
replacement fee for the refuse carts, we’re asking for a $5 increase there and that’s
commensurate with both, our current cost as well as our handling and delivery out to
the sites when we do replace carts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ratte, under that cart, 96-gallon cart, when you say, damage, I mean
we replace after what, five years, under normal wear and tear? We replace the cart
that the division provides when you open your account? So this, when you say,
damage, this is like, the account person is so upset he rips off the lid of the container
or he decides to take off the wheels on the container? I’m trying to understand what is
damage?
MR. RATT’E: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Where the account holder pays additional dollars versus normal wear and
tear where we’re gonna replace it anyway.
MR. RA’ITE: If, for damages that were beyond the control of the resident, we go out and
replace those components at no charge. This item here is actually for complete
replacement cost for the cart itself.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay.
Mr. Victorino, questions?

I understand what you’re trying to get at, Mr. Ratte.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Interesting, but no questions on the replacement.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Department. So the 105 for
replacement of those refuse carts is recouping what the actual cost? Because I believe
this year’s budget, you’re looking to replace like thousands of, $250,000 worth or 120,
I don’t know. It’s...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think it’s 2,500 new

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. So it sounds like

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: --containers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you’re just doing this huge overhaul of new carts, so is this
gonna help offset the money you’re asking from us this fiscal?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes, it should. The reason the carts are going up, the latest ones we got,
the shipping cost is what’s really driving these. We order them by containers. We’ll
have this information in a response to this body in our budget request. We purchase
‘em at one container loads, which contains about 405 units per container. And the
cost of the shipping has gone up. And so it covers our, not only our container cost,
but also the staff time to deliver these. And by damages, you know, it’s damages that
generally are due to negligence on the owner, the account holder’s side. If we damage
a cart, for example, if our truck strips a hole through it, we don’t ask the resident to
pay that because we did the damage.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, very good to know. And then, oh, sorry. The
next question is the next line. That’s good, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’m good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: On the Refuse Collection fees, how much additional funds do the, does
that generate?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ratte?
MR. RAYI’E: I don’t have that off the top of my head, but I can provide that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you could, that’ll be great.
-
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MR. l~ATTE: Yeah. I mean roughly if you multiplied it by the total number of accounts that
we have is 26,000.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we don’t know...
MR. RATt’E: Somewhere around 50,000, but we can provide that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
number.

We don’t have the breakdown between the 22 and the 24 so, the

MR. RATI’E: Certainly.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So if you could provide that, that’ll be helpful.
MR. RATrE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Why don’t we hit the remaining components. One, we have a
request to adjust Curbside Recycling Pilot Program, Abandoned Vehicle and White
goods pick up. Mr. Miyamoto?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. In trying to have this special program pay for itself,
that’s why the cost increase. In our operations we were asked, you know, previous
director had mentioned in some public venue where he thought it was $6 and Division
Chief Ratte mentioned that no, the actual cost that we’re coming up with is 22, so to
sort of compromise, we went up $6 to the $12 range for the special service, additional
for the special services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, anything in this area? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR 1-IOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and I mean thank you for keeping this
item in here at all. I know it was a big controversial discussion in Kihei, for that
meeting and that dollar amount was tossed out there, people bought in and said, okay
we can live with that and now it’s doubled and so I’m not sure how much outreach
and education and revisiting this issue with the community has occurred since then.
And is this a, everyone has to be in the program in order for this to succeed or actually
roll out? ‘Cause if I’m correct, it’s the Maui Meadows and then there’s another area
below that’s sort of in this route sort to speak, and is, so how is this gonna roll out if
only a handful say, hey, that’s not what we had, thought we were gonna pay and
forget it or so do you have any comments in regards to this fee and how it’s gonna
affect the community?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah. As you had mentioned, it’s an all-or-nothing-type fee because you
can imagine if two neighbors are on different programs, so on their all-trash day, the
first day of the week, we would send one trash truck out. On their second pickup of
the week, we’d have to send two trucks out now. We’d have to send one for the guy
who didn’t want to be in the program and then the other one that wants to be in the
program. So that would elevate our cost and that would tie up a second truck now
instead of the same guy that picked up their trash, picking up their second pick,
whether it be trash or recyclables. So it would elevate our cost even further because
now we would need a second driver and a second truck for the second day for those
two pickups. And it does cover two routes. It’s the Maui Meadows and a portion of
the Wailea group is one route and then there’s a more urban area in the northern part
of Kihei area, so. They’re two different communities; one has the bigger lots and the
other one’s more urban so. It should, it’s giving us an idea of what the participation
rate of, 61 percent participation rate with somewhere around 20 percent
contamination.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So when is this gonna be determined whether you
folks are rolling this out? It’s gonna be a reoccurring program or when’s that gonna be
figured out?
MR. MIYAMOTO: The moving forward of the program is gonna be, I guess sort of hinging
upon whether or not this Anaergia project goes full blast. Because with the Anaergia
project, they will have a materials recovery type facility at the front end of their
system. So all trash will basically hit the floor and they’ll, you know, the materials
that are undesirable like rocks, some of the glass, that stuff can be taken out from the
floor. Then it can be pushed into a system that does materials recovery. Whether it’s
an automated system or a manual system, that’s up to the contractor at this point,
but you can do, you can imagine there’s many automated systems on the mainland
where you, using magnets, using, you know, different weights of materials. And they
just, it’s so automated now that they can recover as much as they can. So even the,
for example, like the commercial waste that Chair White was mentioning, none of that
has gone through for recycling at this point, so now all of that will be sort of searched
for recyclables in that trash also. So we’re looking at that to, this project to help
increase the amount of material that gets diverted also for, you know, markets that
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are profitable. Because you can imagine right now, let’s say, you know, although glass
isn’t one that you’d put in there, the glass market, I mean who wants to get $9 a ton
when you deliver it all the way to the mainland? It costs us 303 to get it there and
when we get a ton of glass to the mainland, it’s, they give you $9. So that’s why we
have it in our fees. We’re trying to keep that glass here to try and get it crushed up
and try and use it for alternative daily cover in some manner. So, yeah, it~ll be the
vendor who will look at those markets and see which ones he can pull out.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, thanks for that insight and we’ll see how this
rolls out. Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Ms. Cochran. Those are
a lot of the questions I had, and there is no way to, I know you have a, one of your
routes is up essentially in Maui Meadows, I’m a couple blocks down below. The other
is another day at a different area. Is there a way to say, okay, that section can get,
can do the two can, two brown cans a week and the Maui Meadows section can do the
curbside recycling?
MR. MIYAMOTO: We’d have to check with the union on that because it’s the one driver that
does.. .for example, if the Maui Meadows and the small, the portion of Wailea is the
Monday/Thursday route, then, his Tuesday/Friday route is the northern Wailuku
section. So if you make a change in that, the, that agreement, because right now it’s
all about 3-Can Plan for those two routes, we’d have to consult with the union to make
sure that they’re okay that we have like you’re saying, one route, one of his routes be
three can and the other one being a different traditional style. Well, we can look into
that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just curious, the converse to that is, it seems like in, the last
time we talked about this when you were up here that the higher compliance was
actually in the non-Maui Meadows area
--

MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and the lower compliance was...
MR. MIYAMOTO: W&ll have that information for you in the response that Chair sent us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I’d like to get that sooner rather than later because I
need to bring it to the people, those people and say, look, if you want this, then do the,
you know, comply for crying out loud. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Nothing right here. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you could provide us the updated cost breakdown of the additional
service, I think that would help Mr. Couch and us make a decision on whether it’s
appropriate to increase it or not.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair, if you’re okay, we can add it into the request that we have due
on Monday.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, combine it so that

--

MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you don’t need to double your efforts and we can get it because we are
gonna be coming close to crunch time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzrnan? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I’m going to forward you a national response we got
this morning from our EELU conference call on this particular matter. I think it’ll be
very good if all the Members were to get this, so I will forward this to you and you can
disseminate. It is very important for them to see what internationally and nationally is
going on with recyclables. I think they’re going to have some defmite changes of their
minds. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
Thank you.
Okay.
We’re fmished with Environmental
Management. Thank you, gentlemen, for your presence this morning. We look
forward to your responses. We’ll be in recess for ten minutes.
.(gavel).
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

.

10:27 a.m.
10:37 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
.(gavel).
We shall bring this meeting back to order. We shall now
move on to the Department of Water Supply for their proposal under Rates and Fees.
Turn to Page 47, Appendix B, Ramseyer format, on the bottom you ‘11 see there the
beginning of their proposal under Account 3475 Water Service Rates, General Water
Consumers. Director Taylor, comments?
.

.

.

.

MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair. A lot like Wastewater who was here a short time ago,
we are obligated to match our expenditures as an enterprise fund with our rates and
fees. That’s by County Charter says our accounts shall be kept separately from the
General Fund. So our rates and fees are built to match our, match revenues with
expenditures and also match revenues with future expenditures. What we’ve done
this year is have a set of rates and fees that try to do that taking into account current
expenditures plus our proposed expenditures including debt over the upcoming years.
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So that is the reason for some of the increases you see. We’d be more than happy to
answer any questions on any of those details. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, 3475 starts on 47, goes to 48. I will allow any questions
regarding the rate changes or proposals, water shortages components and meter
proposals. With that, Ms. Balsa, do you have any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions, Chair, but I would like to speak in support of what
is proposed. Water is of course as we know a very important commodity. Without it
nothing happens. We continuously try to say we need better, more water, we need
more availability, we need infrastructure and as we all know this is not gonna fall from
heaven. We’re gonna have to pay for it and so I think these increases are very modest
based on what we need and if we’re gonna cut corners anywhere, I don’t think that
this is where we want to do it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I sincerely concur with my colleague Ms. Balsa. If we’re
going to continue to make sure we offset income to protect our debt ratio, these
increases are definitely necessary. ‘Cause we’re gonna have one day where we’re
gonna have the credit card run out and we don’t have enough cash reserves. Chair,
maintenance and other stuff are gonna stop dead cold in its tracks and I don’t want to
see that happen. So these are modest increases and increases that I believe will
benefit the people of Maui County. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No comment at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’m concerned that some of the percentages seem a little bit high, but...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, could you ask the Members to use their mics? I can’t
hear a word that’s going on on that end.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’m about as close as I care to get to it. Anyway, some of the
percentage increases seem a little bit high, but I, you know, I’m not prepared to offer
any alternatives at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Yes, I do feel that their percentages, the
increase will have an impact on our consumers, but I have no comments to add
further.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I echo pretty much what Ms. Balsa
was saying. We gotta pay for it somehow... and Mr. Victorino.. .we gotta pay for it
somehow and this is the cost of keeping it going. We still have to deal with cost of new
source so this is nothing new. This is what Mr. Taylor’s been telling at least me for
five years and, you know, most of us for five years. I mean it’s nothing new, so I think
we committed to it four or five years ago and I think we should stick with it. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Department. And yeah, it’s a
tough balancing act, I have to mull all this over and see, but I understand the
reasoning is because we have infrastructure, it needs to be paid for and to slam the
true full cost all at once will definitely not be acceptable and so we have to do it
gradually as best as possible. And so this is where we’re at and thank you for the
opportunity to look through this and your recommendations. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Department, any other comments regarding your proposals
under 3475?
MR. TAYLOR: No additional comments, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s move on to 3477, Agricultural Rates.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, the agricultural rates have a very small increase. I think as
everyone is aware, we try to keep agricultural rates as low as we can. The first two
tiers match the general rate’s first two tiers, recognizing that most people have a house
and so everything beyond that drops to a much below-cost charge, so we are
continuing that. And as you’ll see with the water shortage rates, we’re continuing the
policy that Council’s adopted previously saying, when there is a water shortage, we
want to try to limit the impact on agricultural users who need it most during that
time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Did you say that one of your premises is that most of the ag farmers are
on the lot and that is why the first two tiers is commensurate to the residential?
MR. TAYLOR: That is correct. That is our assumption.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s not my understanding of the current status of ag users, so I’m, I
have a hard time with that premise. Ms. Balsa, any questions on this area?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Mister, a real quick question for you, Mr. Taylor, is
there or has there been any thought about having where if the person is just having
agricultural use, there is no dwelling on the parcel or parcels in question, that they
would go straight to the $1.10 rate and just be using that rate and nothing else? Has
that ever been looked at or you’ve, just assuming that most everyone has a dwelling on
the parcels that they cultivate?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Mr. Victorino. Yes, we’ve talked about that. It is
something we would like to implement. What we’d really like to do in the future is
have all ag users have two meters that are basically in series so that we read both
meters. Within our billing system we could automatically deduct one and whatever
was being used for ag would just be that $1 and everything not being used for ag
would be regular rates and it would be invisible to everyone. We would just, we drive
by read both of them, automatically the calculations would be done if we can change
the ordinance. We think that’s the best way to go forward. We are not capable of
doing that right now based on the customer service and billing system. One of the
benefits we could get of having a, our own customer service billing system is that we’d
be able to implement that with the support of the Council and that would probably
resolve most of these issues.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Chair, thank you and I believe that probably the
way I would like this to go is that if there is a unit, a dwelling that is on the property
that’s being used, a separate meter. I like that idea. I know it would be a little bit
costly in the beginning, but in the overall, I think it would be fair to all those that are
ag users. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The non-potable rates, it looks like it’s
going up 25 percent or actually 33 percent. Is that, is there a reason for such a big
jump on that? I know it’s a nice round number, you know, 75 to $1, but that’s a
33 percent increase.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: No, Mr. Chair, it was lowered last year. These are some separate systems that
have, that we operate that are non-potable. I don’t know that we have exact
breakdowns of cost of exactly what it cost to serve, though we do believe that they’re
getting water at below the cost of service.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Still yet?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. This would be water that would go through the dual line
if there, that’s one of ‘em?
MR. TAYLOR: If the dual line was ever put in service by the State that would be

--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: --under the State, not under us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. TAYLOR: We own some systems where we deliver non-potable water.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: And so on any given year the costs are very, very low, but when we have to
replace a pipeline, all of a sudden what they’ve paid for the last ten years doesn’t come
close to covering that, so over the long term looking at infrastructure replacement, it’s
still very far below cost.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any questions for the Director or Ms. Ho regarding the,
I guess is the meters for the non-potable side? It’s pretty much what he has proposed
on the previous side under the residential. Any comments on this component, Mr.
Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: No, Mr. Chair, no additional comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any questions, Members? Okay. Let’s move to the
Restoration Charge. It’s a revision of taking out some components so what they’~re
asking us is to delete after 12:00 p.m. as well as under Installation Charges, they’re
recommending some adjustments to the fees component.
So, Mr. Taylor, any
comments on Restoration Charge and Installation Charges?
-
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MR. TAYLOR: I have no specific comments other than if there are any questions, Ms. Ho can
answer, that we’ve tried to true these up to actual costs and the details were done by
staff based on actual expenditures.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Balsa, any questions, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not in this area, Chair. It appears to me that they have tried
very hard to come up with a rational nexus for the costs and I think that’s important.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, none at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Was that after 12:00 p.m. just due to overtime charges
because it’s sort of after hours, I guess, in a sense and now you’re just, doesn’t matter
what time of day or night, it’s a set rate across the board?
MS. HO: Yes, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. HO: Sorry. Holly Ho. That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Ho. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Turn to Page 50, Members. The Department is
recommending regarding adjustments service laterals, Corporation Tap, Tap-ins,
Tie-ins, Cut-ins, Overtime Work
Additional Deposit, Labor Charges per hour,
Material charges, Transportation Per Mile. Mr. Taylor, comments on any of your
proposals on Page 50 of Appendix B?
—

MR. TAYLOR: No, Mr. Chair, other than to say these are, fit into the same explanation is you
can see that staff tracks these and they’re trying to true them up and I think they’ve
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really done a good job tracking the actual cost and trying to present a true cost of
what these services cost the Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, none at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not much other than the transportation per mile actually went
down, that’s very nice. Everything else went up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So are you posing a question or you chose to make a comment, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. Comment, sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s go to Page 51. You’ll see the Department continually makes
its adjustments on equipment rate per hour. So you see compressors, chain saws,
compactors, boom truck, diggers, drilling machines, forklift, generators, pavement
breakers, pavement saws and rollers on this page. Any questions for the Director on
his adjustments on rates per hour? Having none, let’s go to 52. Fifty-two is also
additional adjustments that the Director is proposing to us regarding track or rubber
loaders, backhoe-loaders, some is a Case, some is a John Deere, depending on what
kind of manufacture and size of the loader. Bobcats, various trucks, dump trucks,
Peterbilts, various sizes I would assume, water pumps, welder. Any questions on the
proposal as presented by Mr. Taylor, Members, in this page? Okay, on Page 53, you
notice that the Department is recommending a adjustment under material unit cost.
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And so for those that have been with us for a while, most of these are things you don’t
see. They’re under the ground. Any questions for the Department, the Director,
Ms. Ho regarding anything from gate valves all the way down to galvanized and brass
plugs? Questions? Okay. Fifty-four is continuation of various parts and 55 the
Department is making its adjustments on various parts used in their daily operation
and construction requirements. Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quick question. Mr. Taylor, does this bring us closer
in line to what the actual costs of these materials are?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for the Director or Ms. Ho on this 54/55?
Okay. Having none, let’s go to 56. Fifty-six is again continuation. This area you will
see hydrant riser, hydrant bury, hydrants and accessory, corporation stop, ball
corporation, bushings. Any questions on Page 56, Members? Okay. Let’s get down to
the meat.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Where the rubber meets the road.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Page 57. Water Source Development Fees, you notice that they have
presented a proposal for your consideration. Also they have added a component under
fixture units for Single-Family dwellings, single-family and accessory dwellings with
5/8, 3/4 and 1 inch meters, and they have their proposal included with fee additional
unit cost, maximum additional units. Mr. Taylor, Ms. Ho, comments on this please.
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. There are three distinct policy recommendations
here in the changes the Chair just went through. Let me just go through them one at
a time. The first is the ratio between the Item Source, Transmission, Storage. So
putting the numbers aside for a second, you’ll see that the ratios are changing. In
Water Resources Committee, we’ve shown a number of times our 20-year plan which
has different components of projects of storage, transmission, source development,
et cetera. So what we did is we looked at that and we took the, that ratio, of what
percentage of that was source improvements, what percentage was storage
improvements, what percentage was distribution improvements and we took that ratio
and tried to apply it to these three columns. So regardless of whether or not there’s
support to raise or lower the actual fee, we think the ratio should be trued up to
square with actual. The reason that’s important is developers come in and let’s say
they’re building their own tank. Well, they won’t pay this storage portion. Or they’re
building lines, so they don’t have to pay the transmission portion. Or they’re building
a source, but they’re using our lines and our tanks, in which case they don’t pay the
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source portion. So having those be more trued up is important to us again to transfer
real costs. We, although... a regular person just paying is gonna pay the same amount
regardless of the ratios, these larger developers are only paying a portion depending on
what they’re contributing, pay different amounts. So that’s why truing up, truing
them up was something we wanted to do. Okay. That’s the first part. The second
item I’m sure youll all notice and probably key on is the doubling of the
5/8-inch meter Water System Development Fee. The other ones were modified in the
past. Most of the meters that go out are 5/8 inch. The Water System Development
Fund which has about $4’/Q million in it right now, we’re using about $4 million of it to
balance the budget this year. So it’s that portion that is really undercharged for what
it cost to serve. So looking at long-term fiscal stability, we don’t see how to balance
the long-term budget without bringing in more money from the Water System
Development Funds. Kauai was in the same boat. Their actual cost, very similar to
ours, they thought their real cost was about $22,000, but politically they couldn’t
push that, so they raised theirs from, I think, 4,600 to around 14,000. So because we
have very similar geography to Kauai, we have very similar needs and the costs are
about the same. So we’ve talked about this in the years past, but we’re asking again.
We think it’s the best way to balance long-term revenue versus expenditure and
further, anyone who doesn’t get service never has to pay this. Maybe that’s something
we haven’t talked about. When you come to the 5th floor and write your check, it
means we’ve already been successful for you. We’ve already built something and now
it’s time to pay your fair share. If we don’t succeed and we don’t get anything done for
you, well, you never pay this. So this really sets a standard saying, if we’re successful
the money will be there and if we’re not, well this money isn’t there and no one has to
pay it. So we think it’s the best sort of policy to pay for growth. And the fmal, the
third piece is at the bottom, the Fixture units. When Honolulu Board of Water Supply,
Barry Usagawa gave a talk to the Water Resources Committee a few months ago, I
know the Councilmembers were really excited by the way they used their water system
development fees. Rather than charging a set price for a meter, they look at each
fixture unit which is a toilet has a certain number of fixture units, a shower, et cetera,
et cetera and they just charge for how many plumbing fixtures you have and the
department then decides what size meter you should get. So as an applicant, you
don’t need to worry about what your size meter is. You just say, here’s what I’m
building and you pay your fair share. We’ve asked for in the Operations Budget
$100,000 to do an analysis to convert us to that. What we want to do is sort of wet
our toes in that by saying, for each size meter for residences, these smaller meters
5/8, 3/4 and 1, we’re basically saying, we’re okay if people have 25 percent more
fixtures than we’ve been allowing as long as they pay for them. And that’s what this
is. It’s dipping our toe in this new methodology of letting people pay for fixtures. So
here’s what it would do. Someone in South Maui or Central Maui who needs just a
few more fixtures to do their ohana, rather than having to upsize from a 5/8 to a 3/4
which has much more fixtures than they need, they can just go buy up to 8 of them
and they can, they don’t need to pay the whole cost of a 3/4-inch meter that they
don’t need. This is also gonna help some people on the Upcountry waiting list. There
are a number of people in the Upcountry meter list who have let’s say, a 5/8-inch
meter, but they want to do an ohana or an extension and they don’t need, they’re
waiting on the list for a 3/4-inch meter, but they only need, you know, 7 more fixture
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units. This would allow them right now to come in, pay this fee, get those extra 7 and
not wait for their turn on the list. It’s not gonna help everybody and we’re not trying
to sell this as, you know, this will solve the Upcountry meter list problem, but there
are people that it will help. And so it continues our sort of approach of trying to help
everyone, help people on the meter list. There is no one magic solution, but this will
help X number of people. So those are the three distinct policies that are in this one
paragraph and that’s how they fit together.
Thank you, Mr. Chair, for that
opportunity to explain that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Of course this is the moment that
everybody waits for when we talk about cost of meters. First of all, I want to thank the
Department for coming up with some recommendations on the Fixture units. We have
heard over and over in Water Resources Committee people come and testify about
their frustration over that and I’m very excited that we’re asking for that study and
that we’re also putting this into our rates and fees if we include it. I think it’s really
gonna be helpful. You know, anything that can help folks that are struggling to get off
of that Upcountry meter list, I personally want to facilitate and I know many of the
Members also do, too. We want to get that taken care of. When it comes to the actual
cost of the meter, you know, nobody wants to raise anything and we know this is very,
very controversial and we went back the last time substantially and so here we are
now trying to go forward again and doubling of course is always kind of scary, but if
we decide not to double, I would certainly hope that we will increase it. We have to.
This is where we get the money to help us from using the credit card. You know, Mr.
Taylor is very concerned about our borrowing capabilities and we want to be sure that
in the next four years we don’t reach the max on the credit card, so we need money to
come in so that we can pay our bills. And it’s a once in a lifetime, I mean you make
this investment and then it’s yours. And so I, you know, it’s very hard to recommend
this, but I can’t speak against it now that I’ve been educated about the economics of
running the Department. It’s really difficult. You know, it’s a tough thing to do and it
takes money. And in my opinion, either we’re gonna put it in the water rates which is
where those who get it pay for it or we’re gonna have to put it in the General Fund and
figure out how to do it. So it’s the rock and the hard place, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Yes, it is and but we’ll do our best

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to address it. Mr. Carroll, questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think Ms. Balsa has described it very accurately and
something that we’ve professed for many, many years. I know Mr. Taylor has been in
front of us a number of times while I was the Chair of the Water Resource Committee
profoundly trying to sell us on this idea and I think the reality is when we see the
mounting debt that, you know, you can’t keep paying Peter if Paul has no money to
pay him with and I think this is what it’s coming down to. Yes, I know this hurts.
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You know, yes, I know some people are gonna say, whoa, you know, this makes it very
difficult for me to build my house. But the other side of the coin is we need some kind
of increase here so that we can continue to develop water sources. This County has
been very negligible in that respect. We have done nothing since Pookela. That was
2000. You had a lot less gray hair than I had at that time, Mr. Chair, so it’s about
time we really look at the reality. There is no free lunch and you’ve said it many times.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Could you, I think you’ve shared this with us in the
past, but could you give us the number of meters that have been issued in each of the,
each size over the last five years or so. You don’t need to do it now, but if you can
provide that to the Committee. And also I’m wondering, how do you, I don’t know off
the top of my head or even if I could look it up, what does a 6 inch water meter or a 8
inch water meter, what is the average usage of those meters and how do you take that
and calculate the charge for source, for example?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: Every so often we have a rate study done and essentially what this rate study
consultant does is take all of our internal numbers and looks at the costs and looks at
the usage of exactly what you’re talking about, you know, how much are these people
with, I don’t think we have more than one or two 6-inch meters, but how much water
people are using on average and they crunch through all those numbers and they try
to come up with a mathematical spreading of the costs for your monthly service
charge plus your usage cost, you know, and these kind of things and mathematically
spread it as per usage. So that’s where the ratios come from and then in between
those years that we have those, I think the last time we did it, we had them give us a
sort of a light computer program, in Excel format that the Fiscal Officer and Assistant
Fiscal Officer used basically those same ratios to make minor adjustments between
rate studies. So that’s the point of the rate study is to look at all the numbers and
crunch through it and come up with fair share mathematically.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So these calculations are derived from the rate study?
MR. TAYLOR: The calculations on the fees?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the meter fee

--

MR. TAYLOR: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --the water system development fees?
-
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MR. TAYLOR: So how we did the meter fees, we did something similar but we did this in
house. We took, we looked at what we needed to do, we presented that in that 20-year
big yellow/green chart that I’ve shown you a number of times. We added up all the
costs in the green section, which are all the cost for source development and new
transmission, new storage, et cetera to support growth. We divided that cost by the
number of people it would serve and those numbers of people were defined by the
General Plan growth projections. So we came up with that volume and then we used,
if I recall, the same ratio of meters that we have now, if for example 75 percent of the
meters are 3/4 or 5/8 and X percent or we use those same ratios and spread those
costs to those ratios and that’s where we came up with these numbers. So it was a
based on growth projections in the General Plan based on existing meter distributions
and based on the cost from our 20-year infrastructure needs assessment and we just
crunched out those numbers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So what does a, what is your average 10-inch meter, do you have
10-inch meters?
MR. TAYLOR: Holly has the breakdown.
MS. HO: Okay. I can give you a number breakdown. As of January 2016, we had a total of
36,176 meters, 31,194, about 86 percent are 5/8 inch, 3/4 inch is about 7 percent or
2,400, 1 inch is 3 percent or about 1,039, 1’/2 inch, 2 percent, 748; 2 inch, 629 or 1.7
percent and then, 3, 4, 5 and.. .3, 4, 6 and 8 is about 4, well, the total of the larger
meters is 4 percent like 101 is 3 inch, 46 is 4 inch. We have 10 6 inch and only 1
8 inch.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So for example, I guess what I’m trying to get at, we have, we
see all the cost to develop a well and so like a 6-inch meter, would that, what portion
or what would that generally use? Do you have.., on a monthly basis or daily basis?
MR. TAYLOR: I don’t know that off the top of my head. I mean I did run some calculations
off a 1-million-gallon-a-day well and number of single-family houses and I have that
with me, but to go and calculate 6 inch off something, I...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, if you have that, what is that calculation?
MR. TAYLOR: So just for reference because houses are mostly what we talk about. A million
gallon, a million gallons a day is 694 gallons per minute. So assuming everyone uses
an average of 600 gallons a day, that’s 1,667 homes, except, people don’t use that
evenly. You use more at certain times a day and you use more in dry times of the
year, so there’s what we call peaking factors which tend to be 1.5 or 2/3, et cetera,
et cetera. So when you apply both of those, the seasonal and the daily, you end up
with only 44 percent of the 694 gallons per day or only 44 percent of those homes, so
a million gallon well supports 740 homes. So at $12,600 per meter, that comes to
about $9.3 million. So if you just imagine if we build a well for $9 million and we can
charge $12,000 a home that breaks even. But the fact is developing a well with
-
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electricity and site development and, et cetera, et cetera, costs more than $9 million.
So even at $12,000 a meter, we’re not covering the actual cost of development, so.
And that should scale about at the same level as you get to 3/4-meters and 1-inch
meters and so on and so forth. That’s why we’re very certain that even at the fees
proposed here, they’re on the far low side, not the too high side. And we’re still going
to need everyone to pitch in with higher rates to help subsidize this. So it’s really this
calculation that shows that we’re on the really low side on these.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but when you talk about the, well, anyway, P11 talk to him after
school, sort of speak, ‘cause don’t need to get into the weeds, but I’ve got a couple
more questions on the calculations. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: In regards to your water resource development fees, when
was the most recent well construction or development that Water Department have
done?
MR. TAYLOR: We have wells that have just come online. We have more being dug now. I
think over the past five years I’ve been Director, we’ve been drilling wells in Central
Maui. We’ve done one in Hana. We’ve got two in West Maui. We have one being
designed right now, it’s in the Budget.. .actually two in the Budget, FY ‘17 well talk
about in CIP. So we’ve actually done quite a bit just in the past few years.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. About five or six, right?
MR. TAYLOR: In that neighborhood.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I heard you talk about, you know, you
were comparing us to Kauai, et cetera, so and I seem to recall in our conversations
that this actual fee for the 5/8 inch should be around 22K and we’re trying to slowly
get there, is that still an accurate?
MR. TAYLOR: Our proposal is to never get there. Our proposal is to keep the cost for meters
below the actual cost and subsidize and have everyone help subsidize with higher fees.
We are not proposing full cost recovery of pure growth pays for growth.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Now, I remember when you first wanted to go from 12 to
14 and surprised, it only went down to 6 instead of up to 14, there was a concern
about affordable housing. How is this going to affect affordable housing and if it is
going to affect, can we set up some sort of subsidy fund for those that are having an
issue that we can subsidize some of the cost? But overall, I think there’d be more
market purchase of these as opposed to the affordable purchases?
-
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MR. TAYLOR: So if I may, I think I heard two questions. One, how will it affect affordable
housing and two, could we subsidize them for people in need?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TAYLOR: I’ve always advocated thinking, I think subsidizing people in need is probably
a good idea and that’s really a policy up to the Council. That I would think personally
would be a very good idea. As far as the concerns that it affects affordable housing, I
think we all know everything that adds a dollar to affordable housing adds a dollar to
affordable housing. I guess fll just share what my counterpart from Kauai said when
this came up at the Realtors and the Contractors Association at a public meeting
when he had to answer that question on the, their increase from 4,600 to 14,000 and
fll blame Mr. Saiki from Kauai Department of Water Supply for what I’m about to say.
So in front of a room full of angry contractors and real estate people saying this is
going to increase the price of homes, he said like most engineers do, he came up with
a little pie chart. He said the average price of a home on Kauai is about $450,000. He
said a $14,000 system development fee is about 3 percent of that. So he said we’re a
department that’s losing money on every transaction. We’re taking a loss on these and
we don’t make a profit and it’s about 3 percent of the cost. And facing the realtors, he
said, you guys are making 3 percent just for pushing paper. He said, contractors, you
guys are making more than 3 percent on what you’re doing. He said, why are we
charging 3 percent of the cost of the house and taking a loss, being blamed for the
price that houses are expensive? And I just thought that was such an eloquent
answer that I really have nothing better to say than what he said.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you done?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, not you, I thought that was a good response. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That was a great response. And lastly, I thought I heard you
talk about this. Because we do a lot of water, the State Water Revolving Fund
purchases and general obligation bond purchases that this, if we don’t keep this up at
a reasonable rate, our Debt Service is gonna exceed our income. Did I hear you say
that?
MR. TAYLOR: If I could point to this chart that I showed the other night, so this is our
budget this year, $92 million. You’ll notice in green, 9 percent is cash CIP. Four
million dollars of that came from the Water System Development Fund. And it almost
emptied the Water System Development Fund. I mean it’s almost gone. The Debt
Service this year in gray, 22 percent is Debt Service Employee Benefits Overhead.
Debt Service is about $5 million. But we’ve got $17’/2 million in the upper left and
dark blue of borrowed money. So you figure if we keep doing this year after year and if
we have the same budget every single year and even if costs don’t go up, borrowing
$17 million even at low interest rates is adding at least a million dollars a year in Debt
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Service, so that’s adding a million dollars a year to that 22 percent, right, call it 1 or
2 percent. Our debt ratio right now is about 15 percent. Okay. So just imagine that’s
going up 16 percent, 17 percent, et cetera, I’m not exactly sure where this Council
feels a maximum debt ratio is, probably in the range of 20 to 25 percent. So if you
project forward 5 years and we keep doing exactly this budget every year, to do that, if
we’re borrowing 17 million a year, the debt ratio is creeping up from 15 percent,
16 percent, 18 percent, closing in on that point we can’t borrow anymore and we’re
balancing it with cash, but we don’t have that much cash left. So as soon as we’re
unable to fill that 9 percent cash with cash which is just a few years from now, we
won’t be able to support any more, this budget any longer. And if we reach that debt
ratio where we can’t borrow any more, I don’t even know how we would even continue
a CIP program. So it’s not this year. It’s the fact that we’re as Member Balsa said
earlier, we’re putting more on the credit cards, we’re spending down our savings
account to balance it and as soon as we can’t borrow any more, we won’t be able to
move forward and we’re projecting that’s three to five years away depending on how
that yellow section, electricity and drought and some of the fixed costs go up. So we
are probably within five years of being in, you know, a financial conundrum unless we
stabilize the spending versus the borrowing versus the Debt Service.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And I guess hopefully we all remember that when
it comes time to address this in decision making. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And on Page 57, the Fixture unit section,
the, this meter size then it says, included with fee.. .that included with fee, for
example, the 5/8 inch 31, that’s fixture count.. .31?
MR. TAYLOR: Yes, Member Cochran. What that means is the 5/8-inch meter that you, that
somebody would buy with the cost up above includes 31 fixture units. And what this
says is for $389 each, they can buy up to 8 additional fixture units for a total of 39.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So each, so the, that maximum 8 units they can get
will be charged at $389 per unit?
MR. TAYLOR: That’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. I was just trying to figure out how to read the
numbers. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions in this area for the Director
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or Ms. Ho? Mr. Victorino?

-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Taylor, a question was asked of you earlier
about the number of wells that have been dug up or put online in Central Maui. If I’m
correct, those are really spreading out the usage so that we could close down Shaft 33
and other sources that were aging?
MR. TAYLOR: They’re actually to do two things. They’re first to replace the aging Shaft 33,
but also a report that was done a while back and says that if we spread out the
pumping based on some new USGS studies, the lao Aquifer sustainable yield and our
share could go up, perhaps a half miffion or a million gallons. So it’s the kind of thing
where we have more installed wells than we’re allowed to pump out of the aquifer. So
by spreading them, although they’re not new source, if we can show that we’re having
a lower impact on the aquifer and State Water Commission will raise the sustainable
yield, that’s the same as building a brand new well. It’s just more source for us. So
that’s, the purpose is dual, is two-fold.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well because my statement earlier about new source being
developed was exactly that. So the subsequent question I don’t want the public to get
confused that we’re actually building new sources when in reality we’re spreading it
out and trying to heighten the amount of source that we had, that exists at this point
in time so that we actually have more use from the same source. Am I correct?
MR. TAYLOR: You are correct. And the term we’ve been using for the past couple years on
what you’ve just explained is increasing reliable capacity
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. TAYLOR: --which can be any of those things.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. I mean thank you, Mr. Director, and
thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else on this page? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to tack on to Ms. Cochran’s
question. When you say, Fixture units, it doesn’t actually mean fixtures, is that
correct? Because I believe one type of fixture could be two or three units, is that
right?
MR. TAYLOR: That is correct. And although you may not realize this, you voted on this by
when you’ve adopted the Uniform Plumbing Code, the Uniform Plumbing Code has a
chart in there that says, a toilet has X fixtures and a showerhead has Y fixtures and
so the County of Maui has adopted essentially through Council that standard of
fixture units per a fixture.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions? Mr. White?
-
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just for clarification. On this worksheet, on the, it’s not before you
but the calculation shows LF and NLF, do you remember what the distinction is there
for a bathtub/shower combo fixture unit multiplier LF is 1.6, NLF is 2?
MR. TAYLOR: It’s low flow and non-low flow.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. That makes sense.
MR. TAYLOR: And I didn’t know that before, but I was thinking what could that mean, but
I’m sure that’s what it means.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That makes sense. Good. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else, Members? Having none, Mr. Taylor, Ms. Ho, thank
you for joining us this morning to
--

MR. TAYLOR: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --respond to the Committee’s requests and questions. Thank you.
Finance, let’s go. Okay. Finance starts on Page 9. We are not gonna do anything
under Real Property Tax right now. We’re gonna wait for the certification so we’re not
talking about classifications, evaluations or rates at this time. Well wait for
certification. So the first thing that I see that the Department’s proposing is a deletion
on Page 10, Account 3250 on Business Licenses and Permits. Deputy, comments?
Mr. Vila, comments?
MR. WALKER: Excuse me one moment, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You folks need time, Deputy? We’re happy to reschedule the Department.
MR. WALKER: I believe we just relocated this within the rates and fees, and so we’re just
trying to find that section.
MS. SATO: On Page 11. Hi, this is Marci Sato from the Budget Office. At the bottom there is
also verbiage in there for the reassignment of fees, so we thought it was duplicate and
removed one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, any questions on this, that component of a,
it’s a deletion from the Rates and Fees Schedule. Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Chair, if I’m correct, they moved it from 3250 to 3282,
at the bottom of the page, that’s what they did?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s what...
MR. WALKER: It was listed twice, I believe.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so now it’s, that’s where it’s gonna be under?
MR. WALKER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I got it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. If not, let’s get to Page 12. Revenue from Use of Money and
Property. They’re recommending two deletions, Account 3617, 3618.
MS. SATO: Chair, Councilmembers, the Budget Office felt that this was not considered a
rate and a tax, so we kind of wanted to just delete that. We did show the Appendix C,
so we have it listed in Appendix C to be made a part of the Budget ordinance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Sato. Members, questions on this component? Okay.
Having none, let’s get to Page 13. Account 3400, Fees Disabled Persons Parking
Placards. Oh, our favorite subject I think. Mr. Vila?
—

MS. SATO: This actually was a Fiscal Year ‘16 Budget Amendment and it just got approved
on, earlier in the month of March, on March 8th I believe so it’s Ordinance No. 4291.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay. Thank you. Any questions, Members, you need on this
component? Okay. Let’s move to the middle of the page, Department of Finance, Golf
Fund, Account 3630.
MS. SATO: This was also a concession fee that we decided to move, remove as well as they
all go through the competitive bid process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And where are you gonna show this revenue? In Appendix C?
MS. SATO: Yes, that is correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’m good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Page 15. Account 3430, Animal Shelter, proposed deletion.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: That’s the Department of Housing and Human Concerns.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m sorry. No wonder Ms. Sato...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, she was sweating. She was sweating.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, I appreciate. So that means we are done with Finance. Thank
you very much. Public Works. Okay. They have a lot of pages in Appendix B, but go
to Page 45, Account 3244, Fees Grading Permits. The Department is recommending
adjustments as it regards to volume and fee amounts. He has adjustments under
Fees Grubbing Permits and again adjustment of fee amounts, bottom of 45 under
Subdivisions Filing Fees.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Did you see Page 44, 3243?
brought us to Page 45, but I think Page 44 we need.

You

CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, thank you, Mr. Couch. I was looking for colors so. Yeah. Thank you
for that. So, Director, 3243, Driveway Permits, you’re proposing adjustments. Any
comments?
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair, thanks and good morning, Members. David Goode here, Public
Works Director. And as I mentioned I think in our Operation’s Budget, we’re looking
at amending fees related to construction of permits usually subdivision and grading
type permits. This is in, also in conjunction with our MS4 Program and looking at
costs related to that program. The changes weli be describing are estimated raise
revenues probably about $160,000 in a variety of categories. So the first one we’re
looking at is Item 3243, Fees for Driveway Permits. We had our Fiscal Analyst work
with Development Services Administration, DSA, to look at their hours that they spend
all types of permits and also the nature of these fees and when they were last
amended. The Driveway Permit Fee was set in 2009 at $30 for residential driveways
and $60 for commercial. So it’s about 8 years old and what we found is that we’re
spending on the average about an hour and a half of staff time per driveway and at a
total cost rate of about $60 an hour so it makes more sense to charge that rate which
would be about $90. And there’s really no difference between a driveway and a
commercial so we’re looking at one fee $90 driveway for residential or commercial.
That’s it, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Director, would, you know, you and I know that there’s a lot
of unpermitted, unapproved, unauthorized driveways that people just connect to the
County streets. Is there a penalty component for after-the-fact or illegal driveways
connecting to County roads?
MR. GOODE: I’m not aware of a penalty component. There may be in our Administrative
Rules. I’d have to check. We have on occasion, you know, notified residents whose
driveways have fallen in such disrepair that it affects the sidewalk portion that the
public would traverse over which is their responsibility. We’ve had some owners fix
those. We’ve also worked with applicants of they’re doing work on a particular
property to clean their driveway up. Sometimes on commercial, that also includes
making more of an ADA-acceptable driveway which usually has a steeper ramp and a
flatter area that keeps a, you know, more reasonable cross slope. So you do utilize the
building permit process to analyze existing driveways and have them reconstructed as
needed.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, if you can have your people check. I don’t have a problem
looking at a fme or penalty component for illegal driveways.
MR. GOODE: Okay. We can check.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions in this area, Members?
Page 45, Director, under your grading component

Having none, let’s get to your

--

MR. GOODE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --adjustment on your cubic measurement as well as your fees.
MR. GOODE: Okay. And also just for the Members’ knowledge on the driveways that would
estimate to generate $8,000 in revenues additional. Grading is the most significant
area. What we did is we analyzed again the amount of time spent and it varies
tremendously from a small project to a large project and generally, the smaller
projects, normally we spend less time proportionately, we spent a lot less time
proportionately than the large projects.
Sometimes larger projects can really
accumulate a lot of staff time on it. So we looked at the fees related to the size of
permits that we generate and we found that doing about 200 permits per year and
about over, slightly over a 100 of ‘em, about 110 are in that 0 to 500-cubic yard range.
Those are your smaller permits. And then the range of 500 to 10,000 we issued about
70 permits and only about 18 or 20 above 10,000-cubic yards. But still we spend a
lot of time even proportionately more time on those larger projects. So we sought to
raise and adjust the fee schedule accordingly and so what’s before you.. .would, was
last changed in 2009 and was prior was $30 for the first per 100-cubic yards for any
project from 0 to 1,000-cubic yards and now we’re at essentially doubling that 60 per
100-cubic yards, but still for 500-cubic yard projects, only $300 which is a couple
percent of the actual contractor cost. Scroll down a little bit. Yeah. So the next area
is 1,000 to 10,000 which we’re adjusting to 500 to 10,000 would be $300 for the first
500-cubic yards and then $25 for every 100 thereafter. Again, it seems to match the
couple percent of the actual contractor cost. And then 10,000-cubic yards and higher
has a much higher first-time fee. This again to reflect the amount of time that we
spend on this and sometimes we’ve even hired lately outside consultants and the cost
per additional cubic yards actually was before $18 for every 1,000. We’re now going to
$8 per every 100. That still is a percentage of the actual construction cost is only a
couple percent. We felt it was reasonable from the applicant side in terms of total
cost, but better matched our cost and effort. And this, these changes were estimated
to generate about $110,000 in additional costs, additional fees, excuse me, revenue.
That’s it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. Not at this time, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: How does that additional cost compare or what is the total cost in
comparison to the cost that actually requires of us to process these?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Chair White, the actual cost of processing is pretty minor. It’s the field time.
So on a large site that could go on for a year, we may have an inspector there just
about on an everyday basis for a small amount, short amount of time, but including
drive time, et cetera. It could be an hour a day, it could be 200 hours a year, so that’s
where we’re really
--

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: --fmding the time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. You’re right. I forgot about the field time, but how does the cost
or how does the revenue that we’re generating compare to the cost of all of our
involvement in the field work and the processing? I’m just trying to get a sense of how
much we’re, are we recouping all of our costs or 50 percent of our cost or 25 percent of
our cost?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: This is obviously, it’s important to have them out in the field.
Ms. Cochran has brought up on a number of occasions, you know, concerns with lack
of supervision in some cases, but I’m trying to get a sense of just how much we’re
recouping of the actual costs?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: You know, Mr. White, I’m not sure of the actual cost. I know it’s not
100 percent. Our staff, for instance, the same inspector that would take a look at a
large grading project might be checking out a driveway on the way to the job so that
inspector is multi-tasking in terms of all these different types of permits. So trying to
estimate, their total time is probably about 50 percent of their time is on grading
activities and then we have the support staff back in the office, the engineering staff
and clerical staff that runs that. And so I’m gonna guess we might be at 50 to
60 percent. I’d have to run some numbers. We know we’re getting, we’re getting
closer than where we were with this fee not being touched since 2009 which we clearly
had our cost go up.
-

53

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. I think this is very appropriate and very necessary.
We’re getting closer and this is one of the areas where we’ve had some real challenges
in the past and hopefully in the future we’ll be able to man this site inspections more
closely, to make sure it doesn’t occur again. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks. Clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else, Ms. Cochran, you may have?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s move to the next component. Director?
MR. GOODE: The next one’s Grubbing Permit. This is kind of the same as driveways. We
don’t spend that much time, maybe hour and a half, maybe a little bit more. The last
time this fee was enacted was in 2000, so it’s 15 years old so we’re proposing to
double it which more accurately matches our cost and it’s, would represent maybe 2
to 3 percent of the actual job cost from the contractor. That’s it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, any questions in the Grubbing Permit
component? Very straightforward from the Department. Okay. Let’s go to the
Subdivision adjustments, Director, please.
MR. GOODE: Subdivisions, we’re proposing actually keep the fees flat for divisions that are
proposing five lots or less, so this would handle, all the small applications would stay
the same, larger applications, proposing to change it to $400 fee plus $100 per lot. It’s
currently $250 plus $50 per lot and that was also established in 2009, so this is a
little bit stale. Subdivision process this is more on the processing side has increased
as the number of departments they get routed to increased, the amount of comments
or conditions that come back have increased. There’s also cost to ifie or make like
road widening is done, things are sent to Bureau of Conveyances, any agreements that
are recorded on the property so what we found is that total time per subdivision has
increased a little bit and along with the inflationary cost since 2009 it made sense to
increase those fees. We were sensitive to the smaller applications knowing that
especially with the Upcountry meter list, you know, the Council recently looked at fees
related to I think Fire and our roads, so that was the theory there. It’s also, it turns
out that one, what we’re proposing is consistent with what the City and County of
Honolulu charges. The revenue increase is estimated to be somewhere around
$15,000 per year to the County. That’s it.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’m good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. No...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Okay. Forty-six, Director is also making one adjustment on
the Processing fee.
MR. GOODE: This is the Subdivision Construction Plan Review fee. Is that where we are?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any questions for the Director on his proposal regarding
Subdivision Processing request? Okay. Let’s get to the one that we need to have some
comment on. Highway Fund Fuel Tax. Mr. Director?
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair. The, we’re proposing an increase in the Fuel Tax from 18 cents per
gallon to 23 cents per gallon. The Fuel Tax is one of the 3 main components to our
Highway Fund. Just to recollect our memories the, all the revenue sources include
the bus fares which is like about $2’/2 million per year, the Fuel Tax, the Maui Electric
Public Service Tax and the Vehicle Registration Weight Fees. Last year we amended
the Fuel Tax from 16 cents to 18 cents which was putting it back to where it was I
believe in ‘08 or ‘09 when it was reduced by a couple cents I think in reaction to the
recession at the time. And we also raised the Vehicle Weight Tax by a small
percentage. We keep pretty tight track of these revenues because we’re finding that
they’re all reacting differently. Bus fares are essentially been flat the last couple of
years. Fuel Tax, the one we’re discussing today, has been slowly decreasing as
the.. .even though the number of vehicles on the road are increasing because the
increased fuel efficiency and in some cases, electric vehicles. Without touching the
Fuel Tax, it will steadily decline and it might be a percent a year depending on a lot of
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different variables, but those projections are pretty much holding true. Vehicle Weight
Tax can increase as the number of vehicles increases. And the Maui Electric
Franchise Tax which had been pretty consistent, about $10.7 million per year, we just
got our payment for this last year and it was $8.8 million. So Maui Electric revenues
when they go down, our numbers go down. So it’s interesting I mean every time a PV
panel goes up and someone does a Net Energy Metering contract, that 2Y2 percent that
they’re not paying Maui Electric is also not coming here. So our roads are taking a hit
with every Net Energy Metering contract that goes up which I find kind of interesting.
So what this means is that, you know, Fuel Tax to us is the best nexus between use of
the road, wear on the road and paying for those improvements. And we feel that this
increase can, is justified especially in light of the declining Maui Electric revenues and
I’m not sure what the projection will be for next year. Budget Office may have that.
But I know folks don’t want to pay more for gas, but personally I’m comfortable with it
when I know that that extra nickel is gonna go on the road. And I feel that there’s a
good direct correlation there and for those reasons, that’s our proposal. And just as a
quick aside or actually related is the biodiesel number that’s shown here is 11.5 cents
per gallon. It’s exactly half of the 23 cents and the reason for that, Chair, is that that’s
mandated by HRS. So the biodiesel lobby was successful in getting the Legislature to
essentially tell the counties don’t charge more than half of whatever you charge for
regular gas for biodiesel even though it’s the same wear and tear. But that’s a, I don’t
know if that’s considered an unfunded mandate or a partially-funded mandate, but it’s
a mandate nevertheless, Chair. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. I appreciate your challenges and I appreciate your
proposal before us. We are very keenly aware of the demands upon Highway Funds to
fund many requests under transportation, but the Chair is open to this proposal and
I’m like you, I am, would be happy to explain to the community where well be putting
the extra revenues on their behalf so that they can appreciate the improvements from
additional revenues in this program area. Ms. Cochran, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions. Again, you know, nobody wants to pay more, but I
can tell you that probably one of the highest calls we get in our office is about roads.
People want roads fixed and we can’t fix ‘em free so unfortunately, somebody’s gotta
pay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Exactly, Ms. Balsa. Mr. V?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, really I have nothing more to add except the fact is
somehow, some way in the very near future we have to get these alternative energy
cars, especially electric like some Councilmembers drive, as part of this program, too,
because they do the same wear and tear on the highways.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m looking at adjusting the weight tax for those vehicles.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: LJUSt a question. I don’t recall whether this, the revenue generated by
this increase makes up for the drop in the revenues we get from Maui Electric. Do you
recall?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. Mr. Chair and Mr. White, usually I.. .not usually, 1 cent increase in gas
tax translates to about $650,000, $700,000 in additional revenue.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So...
MR. GOODE: And how many gallons are sold.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So we generate a little bit more than we’re losing on the other side?
MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But you’re, you made the comment that it’s all gonna go to the
roads, but we all know a lot of the money from the Highway Fund is going to support
the buses as well so are you making a commitment that you’re going to put all of this
towards roads?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, if it’s in our budget, we’ll do it. If it’s on the expenditure side, we’ll
do it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thanks. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I certainly agree with what
Mr. Victorino said. We do need to deal with the electric vehicles or the hybrids or the
plug-in electric of which I have one. So it’s something and I don’t, I’m not sure the
Weight Tax will do it, it’s the amount of miles driven on the roads and I think, you
know, we talked about...

-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We’re not there yet. We’re not there yet and I’m not willing to commit this
County to the additional Capital Improvements to get the roads sensored [sic] and
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, no. It wouldn’t be...
CHAIR HOKAMA:

--.

.

.

(inaudible)...

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think we bad talked about this last budget is, you know, a per
mile, you know, when you pay your registration, do a per mile thing, you know, just
an odometer reading for each year or somehow break it up between the years, but I
think it needs to be talked about whether it’s not in this Committee or maybe Ms.
Cochran’s Committee but we really need to come up with another one because I don’t
think the weight is gonna be enough. I just don’t think...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don’t think it’s gonna be enough, but it’s one way to start adjusting it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Unless we do, I mean Japan goes by engine sizes, too and that’s why all
their license plates are different color. Dependent on your engine size, you pay a
different tax. And the bigger the engine, the more you pay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. So I just, that’s a, that’s something that we probably
need to discuss sooner rather than later. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: But you know that every district has its own unique characteristics. On
Lanai, for a resident to drive 1,000 miles takes a hell of a lot longer than a Maui
resident to drive 1,000 miles. So I mean if you want to go by mileage I’m sure Lanai is
gonna say, whoopee.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could I make and this may be an off-the-wall request, but I
really think this is relevant to what we’re speaking towards. I would like to get a, or
get information from the dealerships here in Maui and through the State dealership,
what is the types of vehicles that are being sold in the last year or two? Because it’s
my understanding from reports I’ve read, bigger vehicles, SUVs have tremendously
increased as far as sales basically due to the fact that gas prices have dropped
tremendously. So I’d be curious to see that because that also makes it in my mind,
you know, more relevant those big SUVs, I don’t care how fuel efficient, definitely eat
more gas especially you’re in Oahu on the H-3 at 3:30 in the afternoon crawling along,
you’re burning some fuel. So anyhow, I’d like to get that information if I may?
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll see how, what we can do

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --regarding that request. Any other questions for the Director on this
component, Members? Having none, we have one last adjustment by the Department.
It’s on the bottom of the page, that is the Director’s request regarding Subdivision
Construction Plan Review Fee. He’s making a review fee adjustment. Any comments,
Director?
MR. GOODE: I’m not sure if I covered this one already.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Did you? If you did, I apologize. I know I think, I know you gave some
earlier comments on the...
MR. GOODE: Oh, yeah. Yeah. Okay, I see. Yeah. Subdivision Construction Plan Review
Fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Filing fees.
MR. GOODE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: So yeah, this one, this is the road construction plans that come along with
some subdivisions. So this one, yeah, this was set in 2009 at $50 per lot. So you
imagine, if you have, you know, a 20-lot subdivision and all the road plans that need
to be reviewed and it’s $1,000. So it’s woefully inadequate to the amount of time
that’s spent. So we did work with our Engineering section because they would also
review these and also our DSA folks and essentially looking at rough cost, it made
more, it made sense to do it at $200 per lot and which it’s a large increase, but the
actual number of dollars generated is pretty small.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director, since you gave us your earlier comments regarding how
you came up with your proposed adjustments by your cost, one that I would say, do
you want us to look at it, I don’t have a problem right above under Building Permit
Plan Review Fee you currently have $30 for additional reviews required by changes,
additions or revisions, you want to adjust that to 60 or 90?
MR. GOODE: While she brings that out, what number, what...
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s under your Special Revenue/Trust Funds, Miscellaneous Building
Permit Plan Review Fee. It’s right above your last request.
MR. GOODE: Yeah. That one has an asterisk after it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
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MR. GOODE: Which then says we can also charge the total hourly cost whichever is
greatest, so it is definitely greater than 30 per hour. By the time you add in all the
fringes and everything else.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So should we set the base line at 60 or 90?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. We can do 60 ‘cause that’s what we were estimating when we did our
analysis.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Michele, did you catch that? Sixty. Okay. Thank you. Members,
any other questions for the Director since we have him here? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. This last one you were talking about, the increase
from 50 to 200, I’m not seeing where that’s limited to, you know, just road layouts.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Can you give us an example of what kind of a situation that would be
applied in?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. It’s called the Subdivision Construction Plan Review. So some
subdivisions can just be a division of land with no related road improvements. If
you’re on an existing street and both lots would have road frontage so there’d be no
construction plan submitted or reviewed. Other subdivisions you need to say make a
cul de sac or a road network and those would require construction plans so those
construction plans would then be submitted to the Department, we review them,
Water reviews them, Sewer reviews them, Maui Electric reviews them, Department of
Health reviews it and once all those approvals are garnered, then we can issue the
plans and finalize the subdivision. So some subdivisions have construction plans,
some don’t.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So how does the amount of work that you’re doing on a road
construction plan compare to and done by Water, looking at the water distribution
plans? I’m just trying to get a sense, let’s say it’s a 10-lot subdivision we’ve just, we’re
just taken it from $500 up to 2,000 sO I’m just trying to get a sense of how much is an
individual going to be paying to the various groups that are reviewing it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. I’m not, Mr. White, I’m not sure if the other departments charge as well.
Fire might, but I’m not sure if Water or say Wastewater do. So for us, we would review
it with the drainage plan and I’d say of a narrative on how they plan to handle it and
there’d be drainage calculations. They also look at the road plan in terms of the
geometrics of the roadways, the design of the roadway, signs, striping, interconnection
-
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to the other roadways. So the amount of engineering that’s looked at it varies by
subdivision, but it can add up and, you know, the rates for engineers all in with
fringes and everything is probably close to $100 an hour so it’s not inconceivable that,
you know, 15, 20 hours between all the various disciplines and any resubmittals, you
know, is normal for that kind of review.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. My only concern is that the, these fees in my recollection have
never been geared to, you know, a full recapture and a lot of what we, you know, what
we ask you to do in the review process is to protect the rest of the public from people
doing stupid stuff. And so I’m just trying to get comfortable with what’s kind of fair
and what should the, what should we ask taxpayers to pick up because it’s protecting
all of us at the same time. Thank you.
MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
regarding your Department?

Director, any closing comments you wish to share

MR. GOODE: No. We thank you for the time. You know, the fee increases are something we
don’t take lightly. We want to make sure that it’s justified and that it’s reasonable and
that it doesn’t, you know, put people out of business or cost jobs or anything like that,
but and we also want to make sure our costs are in line and kept down whenever
possible, so I appreciate your giving us the opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for your help this morning, Director, with
assisting the Committee in its review of its rates and fees for your Department of
Public Works. So, Members, we shall take a recess. We shall return at 1:30. Parks
Department will appear before us for two purposes, one is rates and fees as they are
proposing it to this Committee and the Chair intends to finish Parks CIP today also.
Okay. So with that, we are in recess ‘til 1:30 p.m.
.(gavel)...
.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:
CHAIR HOKAMA:

.

12:03 p.m.
1:30 p.m.

.(gave~.
We shall bring this meeting back to order. At this time,
Members, we shall take up the rates and fees proposal by the Department of Parks
and Recreation. We have our Director and Deputy this afternoon joining us. Upon
finishing the review of this portion, we shall move back to the Department’s CIP
request and then that will be all for today for this Committee requirements in the
Chamber. We also have an evening meeting Upcountry at 6:00 p.m. to allow residents
in the Upcountry area to give comments on the Mayor’s Proposed Budget at 6:00 p.m.
at the Tavares Center. With that, let’s move to Page 21 of Appendix B. We have also,
Members, asked you to bring with you Bill No. 30 of Ordinance 4302 of 2016. This is
currently what is in the Code after your action a few weeks ago regarding 3.04(A).
Now we thought that this might be of assistance to you as we review the Department’s
.

.

.

.
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proposal. With that, Director, any comments regarding your proposals for Page 21
under Charges for Current Services?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, thank you, Chair, good afternoon. Good afternoon, Members.
For the proposed changes as you just mentioned it does correlate a lot with our new
proposed Code 13.04(A), so at this time P11 let Deputy Director Savage kinda go
through that since she’s familiar with the Code changes. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. SAVAGE: Good afternoon, Chair and Members. So starting off on Page 21, there’s really
just minor changes to the Code reference for the tables thatil be shown on the
following pages and then the other consistent adjustment you’ll see throughout the
document is anywhere there were the different types listed, so where it was previously
Type I, Type II, Type 11(R), Type II(CC), Type III, Type IV and Type V’s, those will be
removed and the actual verbiage will be in those, in place of those. So you’ll see that
with the key deposit removing the types and adding in language for all permits except
government permits for key deposits and then a minor change where the $50 key
deposit is automatically withheld if permit holder fails to pick up their keys during
park permit hours and a Parks employee must distribute keys or open up facility. And
then again with just the Code references changing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions on this page?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: None so far.
CHAIR MOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, any other questions? Any questions on this
page, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Not so much questions, point out.. .well,
it is a question, shouldn’t the County Code on use, Fee Use of Park Facilities Rental
Fee, both rental fees reference 13.04(A) over in the County Code column? It might be
just a non-substantive change, but just want to make sure. You did the changes
under Key Deposit Fee, but you didn’t under the other fees.
-

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That’s a good catch.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. Good catch.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Then well, that’s just style and format.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think that’s a non-substantive change I would think.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Yeah. Well work with Mr. Ba.z to make sure we’re under current
sections of the Code.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
-

62

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Thank you for that, noticing that, Mr. Couch. We appreciate that.
There being no further questions on this page, let’s go to 22 and 23. Okay. There
seems to be a lot of movement, but my understanding is there is no.. .well, we’ll let the
Director explain this.
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So while looking at this at initial glance, it defmitely looks
like there’s a lot of movement. One of the things to, I think, keep in mind through this
process is there’s no adjustments to the actual dollar amounts being assessed. The
columns have changed locations which is why it shows everything being deleted from
one column because all of those amounts were moved to a different column, but the
actual dollar amounts for the different permit types, there’s no adjustments in those
dollar amounts. So moving across the top you’ll see there’s no real adjustments in the
numbers. Again the Government Permits which replace the Type I’s are all still $0 for
permit fees. The second category used to be the Type II, which was Department
Sponsored Without Revenue and again those did not have any rental charges as well.
For organizational purposes, this has become the Community Class column. So this
shows all of the fees that are moved over for Community Classes. The next column
over used to be the Community Class column, so as you’ll see the numbers that are
deleted from the third column are the ones that are written into the second column. I
do want to point out that there is down at the Ball Fields which is the seven line from
the bottom, this is the only one where there, it was incorrectly placed in last year’s
rates and fees as $0 and it was supposed to be $2 for the Community Class, so that’s
the only one you ‘11 see where a number is actually different than a number that was
being deleted from the table. So again that third column is now the General Use
column which was previously the Type III’s. So you’ll see the numbers being deleted
from the fifth column over which used to be the Type III column. Again those
numbers being deleted are the same ones being inserted under General Use. The next
two columns, the fourth and fifth fall under the Department Sponsored category which
these were again previously the Co-Sponsored Events with Revenue which used to be
the Type 11(R) and then just Co-Sponsored Events. So in the fourth column you’ll see
this is what used to be again the Type II, so what was deleted from the second column
under Type II will be the new numbers you see being entered into this Department
Sponsored Event column. The next column over is Department Sponsored Event with
Revenue. This used to be the Type 11(R) so the column prior to that in 11(R) again you’ll
see the numbers being deleted from this are the ones that are being entered into the
Event with Revenue column. The next column over was previously listed as Type IV,
now Non-Profit Political Fundraiser. This column remains the same as far as
numbering goes so it falls under Special Events and the next column which is the last
column under the Permit Fee component is adjusted to Commercial so this is the
Commercial Special Events and again no adjustments in this fee, for these fees as
well. A couple of notations, you’ll see that there’s asterisks next to General Use which
is the third column and that first asterisk at the bottom of the table references for
General Use Permits. There shall be no charge for the uses of parks or recreational
facilities by senior citizen organizations, adult supervised youth organizations, or
persons with disabilities organizations. We’ve again exchanged from Type III adding in
General Use language. And then the last sentence, Partnership Leagues shall pay an
-

63

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

annual custodial and key deposit of $500. This is a change recommended by the
Department. The, and Partnership Leagues was a new league that we defmed in the
definitions this year and the organizations that fall into Partnership Leagues are Little
League, the Maui Girls Softball Association, Special Olympics, Pop Warner, AYSO,
HYSA and that’s about half of ‘em. There’s probably another six more that fit into that
category. The reason we wanted to make this adjustment with having Partnership
Leagues only paying an annual key and custodial deposit of $500 is there’s a
significant amount of time that goes into us calculating individual deposits for each
type of field use for every key that’s issued and it becomes really burdensome on the
Department to have to go in and make those adjustments on the permits themselves.
The other component is because they are youths, senior and ADA organizations,
there’s no fee that’s assessed for them so permit fee, rental fee, that’s assessed. So it’s
really just deposits that are collected and it’s deposits that are refunded at the end of
the season. In going through the Department, we cannot come up with one example
where we have ever withheld custodial deposits from these specific organizations. You
know, they truly are Partnership Leagues with us. They provide a program and a
service to the community that if we had the ability to with our staff, we would be doing
it as well. But because we can’t and it makes sense to have that collaboration with
the community, we want there to be those strong partnerships between us and those
leagues. And sometimes the, when you add up all of the costs for all of the facilities
that they are paying deposits for, it can get to be a relatively high number which we’re
just gonna refund back to them anyway. And so we’d like to make this at a $500 flat
fee for the year. We would be able to collect one time and it would be good for any
uses that we would have with this, those League organizations throughout the year.
And that would save us on literally hundreds of hours of staff time within the
Department that we’re currently spending on those permits, in addition to it being a
much easier process for the volunteer groups that are trying to coordinate the permits
on their end. The next asterisk, there’s two asterisks on the, under the Special Events
Commercial and this references again down at the bottom, for Special
Events/Commercial Fees. Fees shown or 50 percent of gross receipts whichever is
greater. So again the adjustment is just removing for all Type V fees and inserting
Special Events/Commercial Fees. The, and I guess I want to clarify there was one
response the Department had provided to, I believe it was PR-2, where there had been
some questions asked about the rates and fees and some clarifications we had made.
And there were some adjustments that were reflected on the Schedule of Fees and
Deposits. So this, I guess, there’s a third asterisk if you’re able to refer to the rates
and fees that were provided in that PR-2 that we would reference. So the three
asterisks were placed next to Department Sponsored which would be on the fourth
and fifth columns of the fee table and the language that would then be inserted for the
three asterisks would be for Department Sponsored Events that are primarily
sponsored by the Department there shall not be any fees or deposits assessed. So if
it’s the Parks Department that’s the lead organization in obtaining or putting on the
event, that we wouldn’t be assessing our self the fees and deposits. So if we then
move into the custodial deposit section of the table again there’s really, there’s not too
many adjustments in this other than the names up at the top. So replacing Type I
with Government, replacing the Type II, Type II(CC) and Type 11(R) with Department
Sponsored, Special Events and Community Classes. Type III replaced with General
—
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Use, Type IV replaced with Non-Profit Political Fundraiser and Type V replaced with
Commercial. So that’s the overview. I guess the, one last change is youli notice, the
fourth and fifth lines from the bottom, the deletion of portable equipment without
utilities and portable equipment with utilities, these being deleted from the Schedules
of Fees and Deposits and you 11 see these moved into the next table which is the
equipment table. So that’s the overview of the Schedule of Fees and Deposits.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, she is talking about the revised attachment
that is dated April 4, 2016. It is under PR-2, BF-l, so what you originally had in your
stack of all bills submitted by the Administration, please don’t look at that page. So
tell us the main difference between Government and Department Sponsored?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So the government permits would be a lot of times the
different meetings that other Federal or State agencies or County departments have in
Parks facilities. Budget Hearing meetings, all those types of things are classified as
Government. Department Sponsored would be more of the community special events
that are done in conjunction with the Department, so things like Barrio Fiesta has
typically been an event that’s been considered County co-sponsored. With our new
definitions it would be Department Sponsored. Senior Fair is another example of that.
So the Department Sponsored are more of the special events, a lot of the signature
community events that the Department is significantly involved in being able to
execute those events.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you giving those organizations a in-kind value assessment so that they
can appropriate claim the in-kind donation by the County not charging them for the
use?
MS. SAVAGE: At this point in time, I don’t believe that’s been done for any of the events in
the past.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You guys need to think about it if you want us not to charge but there is
value then I would expect some type of recognition of that in-kind donation. And at
least you can report to us what kind of impact it is for those that would like to pay and
use the facilities. For your Type II or Type III General Use Permits, I don’t have a
problem but all these organizations must be certified nonprofits. They just cannot
come in and say I represent this component so give me free. No certification, no valid
paperwork, the answer should be no. Mr. Guzman, any questions on this area?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: None so far. It looks pretty straightforward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?

-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Brianne, and I know my hearing’s going
so, please, I see up here where you say on the Special Events I thought I heard you
say 50 percent of gross receipts or what is written whichever is great, but I see
15 percent, so did I hear wrong?
MS. SAVAGE: It’s 15 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not 50, right?
MS. SAVAGE: Yeah, 1-5, 15.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay. I thought you said 50, 50 I wanted to make
sure that that was on the record that it’s 1-5, 15 percent ‘cause I was getting nervous
when you said 50 percent. I can see a lot of people not using our facilities. And again,
they get away pretty dam cheap when they use our facilities versus using other
facilities out there, you know, like the MACC and others. You know, they save an
immense amount of money, and the other thing that I want to make sure that we
catch from now on is offering nonprofits an opportunity to make money to put on
these concerts and these other events which circumvents the Commercial rates, Chair.
And I hope that we’re gonna be more diligent about that because it has frustrated me
to no extent to have a community group be the sponsor, get $5,000 or whatever and
then turn around and they make when we should have made 15 percent of maybe
$100,000, Mr. Chair. You know, they’ve slid around that. That’s been their
circumventing the system and I hope we pay more attention to that and eliminate that
as much as... I don’t want, you know, I like the groups to make some money, don’t get
me wrong, Mr. Chair. But if a group gets $5,000 when, with the County so they got
15,000 or 20,000, I mean to me, we got burnt on that one. And then that group also
has liability if monies are owed afterwards and this group has left town. So that’s
something that I want particular attention paid to because I’ve had a lot of discussion.
Your statement about nonprofits, exactly right, that not any Tom, Dick or Harry can
walk in, say, I’m gonna hold a tournament but he’s not affiliated and/or sponsored by
a League or by a nonprofit group. I agree with you. But that’s the other area that I
want attention put on and make sure that we have language to protect, not only the
County, but these nonprofits who get sucked in sometimes without knowing it. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Another thing is we don’t want to compete or undermine the
private sector’s ability to provide services and facilities also
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --at a price that they feel is, they can charge. Ms. Balsa, questions in this
area?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just one quick one. Brianne, you mentioned that this idea of
having a one-time fee like $500 a year instead of, you know, everybody paying each
time, how do the groups feel about that? They like that?
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. The ones we’ve been able to talk to about it, yes. Because
like I said, there’s a lot of time and e-mails and phone calls that go back and forth,
you know, sometimes it might be that they normally only use X amount of facilities,
but maybe it’s a rainout and a rescheduling and we have to put them somewhere else.
So then we have to collect an additional custodial deposit because it wasn’t one that
was listed in their inventory or a lot of times with keys, when we rekey facilities, we
might have, you know, a set of keys that we want to issue and we are issuing maybe
two or three sets of keys to multiple board members especially when they have, you
know, multiple teams that are playing at different locations and for us to have to go
through and do each key every time, it just gets to be a lot of back and forth.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It makes perfect sense. I was just wondering if they had any
objections to coming up with a lump of money. I guess they can handle.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Thank you, Chair. Member Baisa, so that, we have talked to, you
know, the bigger groups that I would say, may have a hardship is the senior groups.
So what we tried to do in speaking with them and we did meet with them with all the
different senior groups that there are is, you know, they all fall under one senior group
so we can, not individualize ‘cause every senior group has a different volume of
participants in each one. So to categorize every single one at the $500 deposit, there
was some hardship there, but we did work with them and it’s under one umbrella as
far as that goes to kind of alleviate some of the pains that some of the groups had from
each individual, ‘cause every single center basically has a senior group that’s in it
during the mornings.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I’m familiar with them, but I know they were kind of concerned

--

MR. BUENCONSEJO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --that’s why I asked the question.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And having spoken about those toilet
trailers that we just come online through your Department and looking to purchase
-
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more, did you have any further discussion in regards to possibly renting those out in
the future?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Thank you. That’s still, the reason for we haven’t gotten a true price
yet is because depending on the, it’s not like we can facilitate the whole trailer by
itself. We need the pumping, adding in that cost, so just getting the trailer out there,
there’s also other dynamics to set it up and getting the pump station, getting the, you
know, those guys come out and fill it with water so as of right now, we have not got a
price point. I think as we get more comfortable with the trailers we currently have and
really break down the cost at sites that are gonna be heavily used ‘cause I’m assuming
the ones that are gonna be rented are gonna be heavily used, that’s the purpose of the
rental. So we will get to that point, but as of right now, no, it won’t be on the rental
block as of right now.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you. And I’m trying to recall every year we
have mister, not Rosenthal, in Lahaina. Steve Ashfield and he always comes and has,
shares his comments in regards to Lahaina Civic Center and if we would just drop one
thing but raise the other fee it would bring in X amount of revenue to that
particular... do you know what I’m talking about? And is that reflected here in your
changes or I think he keeps asking for dropping the custodial fee and raising the
rental, is that... and have you looked at that addition he’s trying to say every year we,
he comes to our Budget hearings? And how would that reflect if we were to take that
advice?
. .

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, you do know we have a contract regarding the tournament, a
multi-year contract that sets the rates and amounts of dollars that we assess the
tournament to pay? I think it’s a, per seat or something. I know we have a contract
agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I think.. .yeah, right. You’re correct, Chair. The Maui
Classic, the basketball tournament, we have that set rate. But this is just the general
use, graduation parties, baby luaus, just your kind of everyday use of that particular
facility or I guess generally overall but because he comes to voice his opinions on
Lahaina Civic Center in itself.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Have you looked at that sort of reasoning?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. That, I think, has been a recommendation that he’s
proposed of, you know, reducing the custodial deposit by $25 and adding $25 to all
the rental fee which then, you know, and then every rental there would be another $25
that’s captured. That’s not reflected in this proposal here. One of the things that we,
-

68

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

when we went through the Code revisions, we talked about as a Department, do we do
the Code revisions and the fee adjustments all at the same time and the thought was
is that would be way too many changes both for us to try to administer as a
Department and retrain staff on as well as for, from a public perspective. And part of
the reason we were able to I think have such a good communication with the public in
going through and making the changes from a Code revision perspective is they
understood as we explained to them that this isn’t about changing the fees. This is
about changing the structure so that we can administer permits simpler. Now that
we’ve moved past that and we’re in the Administrative Rules, we are, we’ll then be
scheduling to do an in-depth fee assessment in the Department and we would
anticipate having that discussion in Committee once we have those, that information
put together and that’s also largely dependent upon doing the facility maintenance
cost, what are the true operating costs for each of the different facility types. So that’s
something we anticipate getting done between now and next Budget cycle so that at
next round in Budget, there can be possibly a different proposal for the fees. But we’d
like to be able to get that completed in house so that we can vet some of the those
numbers and options in Committee before Budget session next year.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good. I appreciate, I know this is a huge, you
know, revamping of sorts and to take it in steps that way, I totally understand and
appreciate those efforts, so, great. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you for the explanation,
Ms. Savage and Mr. Buenconsejo. Question, and we may have discussed that in the,
in Mr. Guzman’s Committee about when we went through and changed the ordinance,
but what’s the difference between Adult Supervised Youth Organization and something
like AYSO and Little League and all of those, Pop Warner?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So those are the Adult Supervised Youth Organizations.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So we don’t charge any of those use fees for use of our
facilities?
MS. SAVAGE: They don’t pay fees. They pay custodial deposits and so that’s where that
Partnership League, that’s why we added that Partnership League in there was to
remove counting out all of those custodial and key deposits.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha. Okay, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, they’ve covered it. Thank you.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say, Department, regarding Mr. Couch’s question or comment,
that should help the Leagues be able to explain to participants and participant’s
parents why they paying certain things to the League, assuming that they’re paying
the County for certain services and programs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Department does not collect everything that the League is
collecting. So there’s some misunderstanding that why isn’t the Department providing
this and this since this is what I pay you and I participate in this League, but it is not
the County that is requiring that payment, it’s the League.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. And we’ve run into situations that people are giving out
classes or whatever and saying it’s a nonprofit or whatever and paying for salaries for
the teachers and making funds. So I’m a little leery on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that’s why, you know, with this even revised schedule, I’m not that
happy with the proposed numbers, but I will agree that the Department needs some
time to update their assessment because, you know, fees is to recapture the cost of
what we’re putting out to make this thing work. And let me tell you, at $2 it ain’t
working. Okay. Look at some of the proposed numbers. But we’ll give ‘em the time to
do the analysis and be able to come up with some justification. By next Budget cycle,
to come up with a better proposal for the Committee because this won’t fly next year.
So we look to Mr. Guzman for the remaining of the term and whoever would accept the
charge of the next Standing Committee to assist next Budget and Finance to deal with
a more reflective fee schedule proposal because this is now enterprise department and
I expect them to make their revenues. Any other questions in this area? You do see
the, what is highlighted in red on Page 23, Members? So, Director, can you tell us
what are you requesting to delete and if you’re covering it in another section of
documents?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So on Page 23, we move into the table for equipment,
Rental of Department Equipment. You~ll see some adjustments in this, again the
same categories as I previously explained with the permits. Run across the top,
replacing the types with the actual names. On the left-hand side you’ll see we’ve
separated into small equipment and large equipment and this is in conjunction with
the way we wrote the defmitions and made some adjustments to the rental of
Department equipment in the Code. So what the under small equipment, you’ll see
again, stage platforms, bleachers, picnic tables, the portable equipment without
utilities, portable equipment with utilities. Again no changes in the fees for the type,
they’re just moved into different, a different order and then you’ll see listed under the
large equipment the mobile bleachers and the Showmobile stage. And again the same,
there’s the single asterisk for the General Use Permits as well as the 3 asterisks for the
Department Sponsored, which also remain the same as the initial, the table with the
rates and fees. Underneath that you’ll see moving into Page 23 and then it continues
on Page 24, the deletion of the different types of activities and then the new defmitions
as were established in 13.04(A) following the deletion.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. SAVAGE: And then there was again one adjustment in definitions, the Department
Sponsored definition in the communication PR-2 was adjusted to read exactly as it
was finally approved in 13.04(A). So that completes the Rental of Department
Equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. So, you don’t have a component for replacement or
damaged equipment, so how would you address damaged, missing or vandalized
equipment or rentals? Is there any penalty or fee that you’re gonna require or
payment?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So the language in 13.04(A), the custodial deposit serves
in a sense as a security deposit as well. So the security deposit would be withheld.
We added in additional language in 13.04 that allows for the Department to recoup
any additional cost equivalent to replacement or repair of whatever what was damaged
so there is language that was added into the actual 13.04(A) Code language around
the custodial deposits to cover that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You’re requiring insurance for anybody that takes our equipment or
components of facilities off property?
MS. SAVAGE: That is correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, sir, any questions in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I don’t have any questions. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, none at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director, I just was curious why we had different color for the
verbiage under Department Sponsored, but that’s only on my sheet so must be for me
-
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to pay attention to that. How many visiting swim teams do we hope to get since it’s a
very specific defmition that we’re having?
MS. SAVAGE: I would have to go back and probably run a report to look at the specific
numbers. I know that there was two groups that were here recently within the last
couple of months. It kind of varies every year the number that actually come and visit
and do different swim practices, but it is still a reoccurring use.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Are we still one spot that University’s pre-Olyinpic
athletes look to use our facilities for training? Is, I don’t know what, how you folks
view this activity, whether you folks are more into expanding that or you try and
maintain the maximum use for residential requirements first and then non-residential
requirements, Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, thank you, Chair. We do do a lot of, it is sporadic as Deputy
Director has mentioned as far as visiting teams, but we do host, you know, we do
partner with MAGSA, the swim group here on Maui and again, the Pan Pacs, you
know there is a bunch of athletes that come out to the Kihei Pool with potential
collegiate and Olympic swimmers that do come out to the Pan Pacs and other events
throughout the year that they do put on, so we do get that kind of quality swimming
and majority of it is held over at the Kihei Aquatics Center.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Right. You know, on page.. .Members, any other questions you
may have on 23 or 24? Page 23 or 24. Okay. Let’s move on. Page 25, Members, you
see the Department is making a deletion under the Golf Fund. Director, comments on
this proposal?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Yeah, again, this is one of those items that we felt wasn’t a rates and
fee and belonged in what we presented as Appendix C, so this is a concession that is a
competitive bid.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Department, under Account 3402, Maui Fair Alliance.
I know this is more for the County Fair. I just was curious since, you know, we, I read
that, I guess you guys already gave the approval for this secondary or second carnival
event that is planning to come to Maui. Are you folks, are they being assessed the
same amount as we assess the County Fair or are they being assessed a different
component for their planned event?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
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MR. BUENCONSEJO: So this, for particular carnival coming up, you know, it kinda wanna
take it back to back in we had the Maui County Jaycees is what the proposal kinda
came into the Department as. So currently, it is not part of this fee structure. They’re
actually, they’ve joined with the Boys and Girls Club, nonprofit 501, so they’re
currently paying the fee structure rate based on our fee schedule which would be a
Type IV. Yeah, with a Type IV status. So they’re paying for all of the fields being used
and facilities being used on the pavement, or sorry, on the permit fee schedule.
However if it does...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Under the nonprofit category.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Under the non, yes. Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because I know they’re not doing it for, to break even. They’re doing it to
make money, E.K. Fernandez.
Interesting.
I appreciate your comments, Mr.
Victorino. Mr. Guzman, any questions on Page 25, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: None. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Cochran... Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Yeah, actually

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Chair... Pve been called worse.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m sorry. I saw this thing waving in the back.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
swimming team fees

Chair, actually I was just curious going back to the

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the daily fee per swimmer which is different, we don’t have
a daily fee per baseball player or soccer player, so how was that determined and
what’s the reasoning?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Member Cochran, so it’s based on the lanes. So it’s based on your
club for one, you know, you have your club that comes in say with 20 swimmers on
your swim club and then because of the, we keep the, usually for most time we keep
the pool open unless they come in after hours, but it’s charged per lane. So they
kinda go by lanes and then by swimmer. So it is one of the special things with the
swimming thing compared to yeah, we don’t charge every baseball player on the field.
The swimming pool has a little different dynamic. I’m not sure where it was created,
but that’s kinda where it’s been holding on right there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so the $500, this is, I guess visiting teams come
over they will not be assessed that daily, the per person rate?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: No, that is for them. Our usual local swimmers don’t get charged any
kind of fee.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, this is only for...
MR. BUENCONSEJO: These are for our visiting.. .yes. These are for visiting swim teams
from around the country or around the world that come in.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Oh. Oh. So good, we don’t charge our local?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Good. Very good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch? Any questions, Mr. Couch? Thank you.
Mr. White, any questions? Page 26, Department, under Charges for Current Services.
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this is where we~1l see the Golf Green Fees. There’s,
were some adjustments made based on discussions in the EAR Committee and some
of the recommendations from this body. So if we go through the changes, one that the
Department would like to make is changing the Retirees with Resident Card from 6.50
to $6 and that’s just because the quarters and the making of change is a little bit of an
issue, so it would be easier to have a flat dollar amount at 6. You’ll see the separation
between we’ve created two different time frames, so from November 1st through April
30th, we’d like to have a rate set across for daily at 50 for non-residents, 40 for twilight
and $20 for 9-holes and then for non-residents from May 1st through October 31st
move to $40 daily, $30 twilight and $20 9-hole. The other adjustment again you’ll see
down further with the non-resident breakdown for weekends and holidays, you’ll see
again some adjustments to that, 55 daily, 45 twilight, 25 9-holes and then again
non-resident May 1st through October 3 1st, 45 daily, 35 twilight, 25 for 9-holes.
Following that we’d like to add in a student weekend rate, $3 daily, $3 twilight, $3
9-holes. And the reason for this is previously there wasn’t a weekend student rate.
-
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There was only the monthly rate. So if a student came in to golf on the weekend, they
would have to be assessed the monthly rate which was shown at $20. In this
proposal, there’s the deletion of the student monthly rate. The Department isn’t
necessarily opposed to not having a student monthly rate, it was just deleted because
of how it was listed and there wasn’t the weekend rate. The one issue that we have
had complaints from parents about with the monthly rate is our system doesn’t have
the ability to generate it based on a 30-calendar day system, so it’s based on a
monthly system. So if you come in the, you know, last week of the month and pay for
the monthly, it’s not gonna be good for 30 days. It’s only good for the end of that
month. And the main issue we had with that was because it was people were coming
in on the weekend as a student to play and there wasn’t an individual student rate for
weekend play, it was only the monthly rate. But w&re, again, we’re not opposed to
leaving in a monthly rate, but with the current system we have, it’ll, it has to be based
on the actual calendar month and not a 30-day cycle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your proposal. Mr. Guzman, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: None at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not on this. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. A couple questions. One, the 9-hole... oh, 9-hole rate
begins after 3:00, okay, that’s fine. The other is, I know, we’ve talked about it multiple
years trying to get it arranged so we’re competitive with the other courses ‘cause at
times we’re much higher than the other courses ‘cause they’ve lowered their rates. We
still haven’t seen anything. Are we planning on doing that to give the Department a
range, the option of doing a range during certain times of the year if necessary? I
know you’re sort of doing it here, but you know, there are times where we may not
need to lower it so no sense, but there are other times where we may need to probably
within these ranges, but I mean is there a way we can do that? I know we talked
about it before but we never actually put in any kind of ranges.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We could, but I think the Department has already responded with the
twilight component and the 9-hole component. So I’m fine especially with the
breakdown in the two seasonal components of peak season and non-peak season.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, there’s basically 17 course operations on this island.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They all competing for the same golfer. And I would say at this point in
time, I don’t think any of the 17 operations are really making money at this point in
time. You know, we don’t have a Pebble Beach. We don’t have a Torrey Pines. You
know, those are open to the public. They charge $600 and people willing to pay
because of the stature of the course.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We don’t have a course that has that kind of stature. The closest course
we have with stature is Kapalua Plantation because it’s on TV and it’s on part of the
annual tours, courses that professionals play so we have great demand for that. But
other than that, I would say, our operations, you know, I talk to my brother-in-law, he
operates a course. They would love to have more play. They would like to be able to
charge what they need for their overhead. So I would say I don’t think they’re,
anybody’s really making money right now on golf courses. Not at what they had to pay
to build the courses because, you know, it’s gone like eight, ten times, ten-fold at least
on what it used to take to build a course. You know you could build one for $1 million
in the old days, now people spending 12-15 for build a golf course. You know, so,
again, you guys understand Debt Service and everything else.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, questions, sir?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just one question. The only rate with no changes between daily,
twilight and 9-holes is the student rate, it’s a flat $3 across the board. Is there any
benefit to, I mean it seems like you’re gonna play 18-holes, you should pay a little
more than you are if you’re gonna play 9. Is there any specific need to have it at 3
instead of 4 or 5 for 18-holes other than Mr. Guzman filing a concern with me?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, I would say that, why don’t we consider that within the
Committee’s discussions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because I was looking at a 5, 4 and 3 structure. I mean one golf ball is at
least $3, one golf ball, okay. One so-called main driver, doesn’t matter how old you
are, could be his daughter or could be as old as me is $400. Golf is not an
inexpensive sport. Mr. Guzman can verify, I can verify because I play, I pay. It takes
money to play that sport.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That’s why my clubs are 30 years old.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hey, the Smithsonian looking for some.. .never mind.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions on Page 26, Members? Again, the Department
has given us a proposal and we’ll make the decision. I think that is the end of their
rates and fees component. Let us move to CIP, so if you can get your papers and your
documents. Well get to the CIP portion.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What page?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What page, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Department has one more rates and fee...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Baz, what page?
MR. BAZ: Oh, no there’s no changes, I’m sorry. Okay. Apologize. I thought they had made
changes to the CORA fee. We talked about it but I guess no changes were made.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Michele, if you would assist the Committee by teffing us where we’re gonna
pick up this afternoon?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, the Committee left off on Page 801, the South Maui
Community Park.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay. Members, please direct yourselves to 801. We are in
the Kihei-Makena District and, Mr. Director and Deputy, as I told Public Works from
yesterday as much as possible if you can give us any adjustments or more details of
the description, amount of funds, your source of funds, the current status of the
project, your timeline or completion date and if you’re aware of any factors that will
impact your project from moving to completion. So why don’t we move with the first
one, Director, if you would give us your comments or, Deputy, regarding the South
Maui Community Park?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I believe we had that discussion and at least you had asked, we
had had a long back and forth but I’m not sure if the other Members had questions.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Sorry, Mr. Chair, I think there was a lot of discussion on the gym and we
were gonna get back to what was actually before you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. And the amphitheater and the size of the fields we
discussed pretty much all of that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think, Mr. Chair, if I recall correctly, wasn’t one of the
hang-ups Mr. Couch
was the new baseyard was all part of this, right? I think
that was all the discussion that went on.
____

CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s right. I, you are, you folks are so on it this afternoon. Thank you
so much. No, I just wanted to make sure you guys have satisfied the need to ask her
questions regarding this project because this potentially is a district flagship area. So
it’s a, it’s gonna be a important project for us. Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMEER COUCH: And I believe we did ask or maybe it was after the meeting to
have this item brought up in EAR
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s correct, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the master plan. Okay. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. If we can move then to 802, please, South Maui Parks
System. Department?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this is again our South Maui Parks Systems. The
spreadsheet that we also have the individual listing, the project listing for Park
Systems on the seventh page, so third page from the back is the breakdown of the
South Maui Parks Systems listings. And again the Park Systems essentially is where
we’re including essentially it’s a deferred maintenance listing, renovations, repairs,
improvements, planning and construction at a variety of the different park facilities
and recreational complexes within the districts. So if there’s any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you and just looking at this is a priority, a list of
priorities, right? And that was determined by your districts? Okay. If that’s where
they feel is the most important, I’m fme with that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Department did this, there, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6...7

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --projects that would be within this umbrella.
Waipuilani Irrigation.

Okay.

Let’s move to

MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, this project again is design, permitting, and construction of an
automated irrigation system utilizing R- 1 water from DEM for the second phase of
Waipuilani Park across drainage channel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I think we, I might have asked this at not
necessarily CIP time, but we had some testimony on this. You have to replace all the
heads because of the, because it is R- 1 water so it has to be specific types of heads
and we are, we, the County, are now paying for the R- 1 water and everything as
opposed to the condos themselves, is that how that’s working?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, yes, we will be paying for that Phase II part of it, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And just for the Members, we had a testifier come up
and say, hey, it’s green, why are we needing to water it? And I had to explain to the
testifier that the condos are taking care of it now. They’ve been doing the community
a favor.., doing them a favor, too, ‘cause it looks nice in their backyard, but they’ve also
been paying sewage fees on the water and the water rates and so it’s time for us to
step up and this is a good use of our R- 1 water. So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And isn’t the line already installed, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The main line is already installed. We did that two years ago.
It finished this last year because I think technically you have one year once the line
has been installed, everybody must hook to it. I’m pretty sure all the condos are
pretty close to having that done already for their stuff. So, yeah, that line is already in
and functioning.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, no questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, this is great and we can use some of that water.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Agree.
COUNCILMEMBER I3AISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 804, South Maui Building Maintenance request.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, thank you, Chair. This again is one of those we had a brief
discussion about construction of a baseyard and South Maui Parks District
maintenance in the South Maui Community Park. After further discussion, again,
that is still an option, but also looking to see other possible sites around South Maui
for a location for that maintenance building.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, that might be something in conjunction with
the master plan of that park because in one of the master plans there was a baseyard
planned, so I can see that, but I still think that we’ve got a lot of space that could be
used behind the police station that isn’t that much further away. Depends on how the
slope is of the driveway, but aside from that, I think we have good usable park space.
I’d rather use it for park stuff and then behind where we couldn’t build a park, we can
at least do our maintenance. So if we can bring that up in Mr. Guzman’s Committee
kind of as a combination?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. Well, I think you guys should be looking at all departments’ land
inventory.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA Talk to Finance. EM is there, they got the treatment plant. They got
acreage next to Elleair Golf Course. So I don’t know if that makes sense. Again, I
think your request is a fair assessment request
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
--and I heard the Director being very open to checking out the
opportunities the Department may have. Mr. White, any questions on this project?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, you know, I always have little bit of a challenge with buildings to
protect some of the stuff, but I won’t bring out my tractor pictures just yet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Bring ‘em out, I wanna see...
CHAIR HOKAMA: It doesn’t rain that much down there, sir. Mr. Guzman, any questions, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No questions, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO I want to see the pictures again. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any questions, sir? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: The annual show, right.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
System.

Okay.

Thank you for that, Department.

Eight oh five, Lanai Parks

MS. SAVAGE: So next we have Lanai Parks System on the third, this is the third page of the
Parks Systems breakdown. Again, this is the same type of structure as identified with
the South Maui Park Systems, so it’s essentially, it’s a deferred maintenance listing of
renovations, repairs, improvements, planning and construction for a variety of park
facilities in this district.
CHAIR HOKAMA The dog park, you have that site already picked out and discussed it with
the community?
MS. SAVAGE: There’s been some initial discussions about dog park location, but at that
location there was a couple other options that came up as we were talking with the
community and so this would be one of the topics that would fit in really well with the
smart growth action plans for the Lanai area where we would actually be able to
identify, you know, from the community needs assessments as well as more focus
groups within the community to make sure that at that location if it’s a dog park or
it’s a combination of dog park and pavilion and picnic area, so there’s additional
community engagement that still needs to happen for that project.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA Okay. Very good. ‘Cause I need things more for people first right now on
that island than animals. Members, any questions on the Lanai request? I’m just
letting you know, this is what I get, people first. Okay. Let’s move to Waiakoa Gym
project. Department?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, thank you. Again, this was, this is the Waiakoa Gym, you
know, I’ve known it as Kula Gym. With the acceptance of that gym this fiscal year, as
we all know, it’s well overdue for some maintenance, some upgrade maintenance on
that. The facility again is defmitely needed for the community and now that it belongs
to the County, Parks Department would like to, you know, bring it up to par and do a
little facelift for it for a little bit just to get it up to that stage where it needs to be.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So everything regarding the sale and the transaction requirements of
documents, recordationS, fmal payments, everything is completed, Director, and it is
now under the full ownership and jurisdiction of the County?
MR. BUENCONSEJO Chair, this week I believe, it was closing this week if I’m not mistaken.
Escrow funds, everything was transacted so to my knowledge, yes, it has been. I’m
not sure if it’s been recorded totally complete, but it’s on that last stage of transaction.
I can confirm that as well
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: --with Mr. Hironaka, but rye been seeing the e-mails corresponding
back and forth on it and I’m pretty sure it’s just about there. If it hasn’t already been,
it’s just about there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you have not been made aware of any issues that may hinder
the final completion of the transaction?
MR. BUENCONSEJO
go.

No. Not to our knowledge, not at all. It was pretty clean and good to

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well that’s good news. Ms. Balsa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions, but I agree with the Director. I’ve heard the same
thing from Mr. Hironaka.
CHAIR HOKAMA Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no questions. We’re glad to see that gym gonna be
spruced up a little. It’s pretty old. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA We could say that about all of us.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can say that. Well, Mr. Chair, I’m very fortunate. The
Wailuku Gym did a tremendous and I’~ve been there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, it’s a major difference, over ten years old.
COUNCILMEMI3ER VICTORINO: Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would agree ‘cause my okole can tell the difference.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, when you land, yeah, I know. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Makawao-Pukalani-Kula-Ulupalakua System. Department?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this is again another Parks System, this will be the
fourth page of your listing spread out, again renovations, repairs, improvements,
planning and construction for a variety of park locations and recreational facilities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa, any questions regarding this request?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No and very happy to see all these improvements that are gonna
happen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions. I think it’s great to see this work getting lined up, but
do we have the... a question in this area with such big projects, you know, when we
start trying to track progress on various projects, it’s hard for us when they’~re all
combined into one bucket. It’s hard for us to track where, you know, what the status
of any particular project is and we have the same issue with Water and some others
where we have Countywide expenses. So I’m not sure whether Mr. Baz has got a way
for us to better track, be able to pull up on IFAS what the status is, but just to, just
something for your consideration, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, do you have any comments regarding the ability to track off of
this umbrella system request for funds?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, Eli take the opportunity to make a pitch for the IFAS upgrade, please.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I was waiting for that, but you know, I thought, I was thinking that was
Mr. White’s way of saying I kinda open to this request.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, right now, the IFAS system we have set up in the Department of Finance
does not allow for the tracking of specific jobs like this. It tracks it by the main
appropriation. The project managers then can track it by specific jobs based on the
contract numbers or POs that they issue for that specific job, so if you want a status
update of any of these individual projects, you can receive that from the department
and it’ll probably be a more complete report than what would just be in IFAS as well.
But yeah, right now, IFAS doesn’t break it down. It’s only solely by the appropriation
level.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right. But what I’m saying is if we, for example, rebuilding tennis
courts, if you combine the Pukalani park and Eddie Tam Park tennis court rebuilds,
that’s a $750,000 item so if we appropriated 750,000 for those two items, we’d be able
to track it, correct?
MR. BAZ: If it was a separate appropriation, yes, correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, that’s what I mean.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Yeah. Right. Correct. And that’s why if you notice some of the Parks
Systems, I actually split out funding sources, some that were eligible for bond funding.
You won’t see it on your sheets, but you see it on the main project sheets where, so
identified some projects that had eligibility for bond financing versus cash as we
became kind of short on cash, so, yeah, it’s kinda where we’re looking at.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I notice on this you’ve got for Fiscal ‘17, you have $850,000 in bonds,
do you know what projects those are being allotted to or is that just a number?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so $850,000 is just for the pool upgrades, yeah, so that first item,
Upcountry Pool Complex, re-plaster 3 pools and restore decks, 850,000.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. It’s not broken out on this sheet, I guess.
MR. BAZ: You might be looking at the different district.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. BAZ: You looking at the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula-Ulupalakua District?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well... anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Third page, third page.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I’ll look at the other sheet. I got it from two places. Okay. Thank
you, Chair.
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MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, while they’re looking at which sheet, I did get a confirmation from Mr.
Hironaka that the Waiakoa Gym is scheduled to close on Friday, April 15th.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that.
MR. I3AZ: To be recorded I should say. It’s closed already so it’s just being recorded on April
15th.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Yeah, ‘cause under the Parks System request all I have is
Upcountry Swimming Pool at 325. Okay, but, you know, again, so, Director, hearing
the Committee’s interest in being able to look at specific components of the system
request, you are going to need to find a way to be able to keep those tracking of
expenses pretty accurate because we are gonna ask for status reports.
MR. I3AZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Yeah, it is something that the departments do internal basis, their
CIP project managers do track that and when I ask for specific status of projects, I do
get adequate responses so it is something the Committee could ask for as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Baz. We are happy to continue to work alongside
of you with these requirements. Let’s see. You gonna need to work with the
Committee Staff, Director, because we are gonna make enough clarification in
descriptions and project verbiage so that there’s no misunderstanding what we are
giving you, what it is for and what we expect to see upon completion so there’s no
question of, or areas of gray. Any other questions, Members? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Yeah. I notice on last year’s list that the estimate
to re-plaster 3 pools was 325,000. This year we have 850 for re-plastering and redoing
the decks. So do you have a split on what that, the split is on the re-plastering versus
the decks and are we just resurfacing the decks or are we replacing the decks, which
is a whole lot more of a challenge?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Deputy?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So as we kind of move through we try to continue to get
more information on the projects. This year with some of the work we’re doing on
re-plastering one of the pools at the Kihei and doing some deck rebuilding, I think
we’ve gotten a little bit better costs on some of the work that’s needing to be done, so
we can go back and provide as much information as we have for what we’re
anticipating up to this point with this project. But it’s, for all of these projects on
these Park Systems list it’s a continual process when we initially get it on the list it’s
our best estimate and then as we continue to move forward we keep trying to refine
-

85

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

the project scope and get more information as much as possible to get more and more
accurate numbers as we continue.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right. No, I understand that, and I appreciate that. I’m just trying to
get a sense of what the split is between the plastering and the deck, the deck work. So
okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Other questions on this project, Members? Okay.
Let’s go to Page 808, Upcountry Skate Park.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, so again another project for Upcountry long overdue from the
community standpoint is the Upcountry Skate Park. We just recently, actually last
night, had our conimunity meeting for design and construction cost and in all
honesty, Members, it’s an awesome design that they put together for their community.
There’s about 50 or so members of their, community members that came out to
support it. They gave their input for final design, which wasn’t much, it was more
about changing out a rail or this and that, but for the whole layout itself, the design of
the layout, they’re ecstatic over the creation that has been created for that particular
area. The proposed site will be at Pukalani Park below the community center, utilizing
one of those fields that have been again somewhat not as needed to the vast.., because
of the football team moving to Kulamalu; however, soccer is using that area, but for
the amount of space the proposed design is gonna be about 15,000-square feet. And
in all honesty, being honest with Members here, the, right now the price tag in what it
was presented for what we see we’re gonna need every single bit of this 1.2 and
realistically it’s coming out at about 1.3 and I’ve been asking them to see what can we
do to, you know, possibly get it down to this 1.2 area. But again, you will get some
community members out there tonight, so just a little FYI and heads-up, don’t be
surprised with a bunch of skaters tonight at your Budget hearing, you know, giving
their thanks to this point that we’ve gotten ourselves to, but we ask that, you know,
you look at that funding and look into the skate park for Pukalani. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. You know, last year when you came in with your systems
request, this project was being estimated at $475,000. What happened that it came
1.2 million from 475,000 in 1 year?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, great question. I am not too sure where that number came
from although it did come from the Department. But base, just based off of West
Maui’s Skate Park. That came in at 1.2 and some change as well. So as far as the
estimate or the scope that was proposed at that time for the Upcountry Skate Park,
you know, on the Department’s behalf, you know, it was definitely nowhere near to
what the actual cost is gonna be for that scope of park. At that current time that it
was estimated I’m guessing that it may have been a smaller scale, but the size and
what the community wants and I feel the people that are gonna be using it, they have
a community there that needs a skate park. We’re kinda mirroring what was done in
West Maui and that was also the price tag in West Maui Skate Park, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The 1.2?
-

86

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 13, 2016

MR. BUENCONSEJO: Yes, it was actually a little over...just under 1.3. We did receive and
I’m looking at a $500,000 Federal grant if I’m not mistaken, matching funds for that
particular park; however, that was not available for this Upcountry Skate Park at this
time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And you want me to borrow money for this? So how much is it after we

pay interest? You guys didn’t calculate this out yet?
MR BAZ: I can provide that specific calculation, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If people are willing to pay, County is willing to provide. Ms. Balsa?

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. We’re gonna hear about this
tonight. The Pukalani Community Association is fixated on this. It’ll be on their list of
things that they want. And you know, we’ve been hearing about this for quite a while
every Budget hearing we go through there’s a whole bunch of people that come out
and really, really want it, so I realize the cost is a heck of a lot more than we were told,
but isn’t that the truth about almost everything? If you read the paper, I mean there
doesn’t seem to be much economizing going on whether it’s here or elsewhere.
Everything seems to be swelling. It seems like when the economy turns around this
happens and it’s just timing, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Part of it, yeah, absolutely right. Part of it is the timing absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah. A lot of it is timing and we’re hitting this at a real bad
time where everybody’s busy and so they’re raising all their prices. So weld hear about
this tonight and I know it’s something the community really, really wants, so I would
hope that we can figure it out. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I’d like to know because if I recall correctly, West
Maui used some park assessment. Is there any park assessment in that Upcountry
area or whatever? And I’m looking because Wailuku doesn’t have much either but I
was gonna ask Ms. Cochran to borrow, but that’s another story, another conversation.
Go ahead, Mr. Buenconsejo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair? Thank you, Member Victorino. Mr. Baz is looking to see what
is available for Upcountry. I would assume not much and compared to Ms. Cochran
could probably build five skate parks, but...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
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MR. BAZ: There’s $104,766.80.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s at least...
MR. BAZ: A hundred thousand is something.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: ‘Cause a hundred thousand is starting somewhere, Mr.
Chair. I mean, again, we gotta look at all these alternatives and, you know, I want it
for the Upcountry people. I mean I think they deserve it just like any other district but
when you’re talking escalating cost and we’re building it to what Lahaina was versus
some of the other smaller scale skate parks we have around this County, again, we’ve
gotta be realistic. So I mean I’m supportive of it but we gotta figure out and I’d like to
hear from Mr. Baz ‘cause I know he’s been diligently working at how much with
interest because I haven’t heard that one back yet, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So $1.2 million bond authorization would be an annual
payment of about $80,000, so total over 20 years of little over $400,000, $404,000 in
interest costs for a total project cost of 1.6 million.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You know these things like skate parks, we’re looking at, you
know, how we finance them, how we pay for them, we don’t charge anybody to use
them, do we?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not currently.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, is that something we could think about? We charge other
people for using stuff. Why do we exempt some things and charge some things? I
don’t get it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that is something that I believe the Director and Deputy know that it
is part of their charge, now that we have given enterprise status, is something they~re
gonna need to look at.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You know, some athletics

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: You know...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --we charge them for everything.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And others

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --we charge nothing. So I don’t know how we got here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I think it’s a good opportunity to, you know, our sister county on Oahu
charges everybody to go to Hanauma Bay, which they run and operate. Anybody who
wants to go down that road into Hanauma Bay pays the city a fee. And so that’s how
they get monies to maintain Hanauma Bay Park. It’s something the Department is
gonna have to take a look at as far as their O&M because this will take O&M money to
maintain if they want ‘em as we were told, to maintain a world-class park. So my
thing is you already telling us that the standards is above normal and that you’re
gonna get additional expenses by this level that you would like to construct and
maintain unless we, you’re gonna tell us something different now on they will build,
you know, a facility, but it may not be a world-class level facility. Again I don’t even
know what it means to be a world-class skate park. But what does it mean, Director,
world-class level?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, you know, it just means being a world-class destination, you
know, Maui is where you want to be, having a facility that you can bring events and
bring in areas where you get the recognition, get the publicity as you need to make it
world class. I mean Kaanapali Beach...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So is this, is then, so your plan is this is gonna be a cash cow down the
road?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: No, I mean it’s not gonna be a cash cow. I don’t think a public park
space will ever be a cash cow, but again to just recoup costs. I think even the park as
we look further down from the Department is looking at partnerships. I mean...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I need you to think about it as cash cows because this is, should be part
of an overall economic development scheme under Parks and Recreation. That’s how
our, some of our, like I said, this is how our sister county looked at and created
Chambers Bay Golf Course. It was not to build a golf course, was about economic
development and bringing in the millions of revenues from that type of operations, but
wasn’t just to build a golf course.
We need, you know, I mean, that’s my
understanding of why you guys help push to revise Chapter 14.04.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you know, I think you hit another nail on the head and
I want to see that really pushed harder is partnerships. There is a lot of sponsorship.
I go to many other counties and Ms. Savage can attest that they have partnerships,
guys having their names on the signs and on the fields and bringing in immense
amounts of money which then our users don’t have to pay. There are people out
there, there are companies that are willing to do this. All you gotta do is start asking.
And I’m thinking we’ve taken too long to talk about it. We talked about it two years
ago. We’ve talked about it last year. This year I hear you saying, oh, we’re gonna look
into partnership. Well, Mr. Buenconsejo, let me say it this way, quit looking and start
doing. Okay. I think that’s what we need to see, Mr. Chair. I believe Maui is a prime
destination for a lot of this ideas and but we gotta start doing it and start doing it now.
Thank you, Chair. I didn’t mean to pontificate again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no. I think you’re right ‘cause there’s entities, Under Armour and
all these other entities that want to promote and willing to pay for advertising space on
high visible areas like public facilities, so you may hit the nail right there on the head,
Mr. V. Thank you. Any other questions on this world-class park project? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just one more comment about the paying.
been doing all this work with TAT.

You know, we’ve

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And you know, we’re asked, well what do you do with it? Well,
here we are. We build these facilities that everybody enjoys and it’s a prime example
of what we do with TAT. And we need it if we’re going to build world-class facilities so
people want to come here and use ‘em.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. To the Parks Department, are there, I mean we’ve
had folks at the Keopuolani Skate Park that I guess are pros and they put on clinics
and stuff, so are you guys in touch with those kind of guys? ‘Cause I mean we have
world-class skaters that come visit on Maui or I understand Mr. Ueoka is a
world-class skater, somebody said he skates a lot.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, to answer Member Couch’s question, yes, we are actually, we
have a consultant who we’re gonna, actually a tournament’s coming up this next week
or two over in West Maui. So we just started creating that with our Skate Park Fund
is bringing that and you’re right, we do have some professional skaters whose second
home is Maui County, so bringing that aspect there and just touch bases on, you
know, as far bringing world-class events, getting the revenue, I’m all for it. I’m from
the private sector, you guys want to go there, we can go there. Remember though,
that it is a, you know, the Parks and Recreation at the same time, it’s an amenity for
our people who live in the community. So we gotta pick and choose what parks or
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what areas of revenue source that we want to use it from and always having that
cluster say community centers where it is for our people of Maui County, so you’re not
paying those fees that will accumulate from say the stadiums or my world-class skate
park, you know, wherever we go from, but we are defmitely aware of that. We are
moving forward.
We are working with some of those sponsorship levels,
(inaudible).., getting legislation written, you know, I would like to say it’s easy to
get all of that going, but as this body is aware of, you know, some of those obstacles,
but we are going through them and figuring it out and getting corporate money or
sponsorship monies or even 501(c)’s, you know, just any kind of out source for
manpower or monies, revenue generation, we are working on that and we will be
seeing something within this fiscal year. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Any other questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. V?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more quick comment and our history has always been
of bringing in entities to share in our facilities. That’s what the baseball park had
been improved in many ways because of the outside entities that came in, the different
leagues, you know, the golden league and all that. They put money and they got to
use the field for certain times of the year and I do hear some people complain about
why do they get exclusive use, but look at all the money they pumped in to do the
upgrades that you enjoy for 290 days out of the year or whatever it might have been.
So there is some balance in that and people understand the balance, you know. It’s
their facilities. But if somebody wants to use it for a weekend, we let Hookipa, how
much money we spend letting Hookipa be, for two or three weeks, world-class
windsurfing? So I mean, you know, Mr. Buenconsejo, we’ve been doing this for a long
time, all I’m saying, take it to the next level. There are people, there are young men in
baseball who are doing things right now for you, right? Doing batting cages and what,
there’s a lot of things we can do. Let’s keep promoting it. That’s all I’m saying. Thank
you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Page 809, Molokai Park System.
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this is another again of our Park Systems, specifically
for the Molokai District, so this is the next page of your Park System listings. You’ll
see this breakdown and again the same renovations, repairs, improvements, planning
and construction at a variety of park and recreational facilities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any questions on Molokai Park System? I will just make a
quick comment on our last visit a few days ago to Pauole Center, that renovation work
was a very good job. We defmitely saw and appreciate the improvements on that
project and we’re happy that the people of Molokai have a very nice facility right now
at Pauole Center, so well done, Department. Any questions, Members, for the Park
System Molokai? Okay. Let’s move to Paia-Haiku.
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MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this is the, again the next page in your spreadsheet,
and again the same types of project repairs just for this specific district.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I think the projects they’ve got listed are all high priority.
appreciate the focus.

I

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I agree with Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Okay. Let’s go to Waiehu Golf Course, 811, Members.
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this is the Waiehu Golf Course Starter Booth
Restaurant and the Pro Shop area would be included in this. As everyone knows,
those facilities have reached pretty close to their end of life and so what we’d like to do
is begin the planning and design exploration to look at what some possible options
would be for replacement, renovation/repair work and then you can see Fiscal Year
‘19 anticipated construction costs 12 million. Because we really haven’t even began
the planning process with this, there really could be still a lot of I think flexibility
again. This at this point is a good estimate that we’re putting forth, but there’s not a,
necessarily a lot of space there, but there is potential opportunities to utilize the space
in more ways than just one. And so both from a physical layout perspective multiple
stories as well as looking at what other opportunities there might be to rent space or
have more enterprise fund driven activities out at that location, we think if we can get
some monies to move into planning and conceptual design work, then we would be
able to come back to either this body or through the EAR Committee to be able to
explore some of those options in a bit more detail.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you gonna have any SHPDA issues that you can think of? Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, at this point, I mean nothing at this point, but just based on
the current records on the site itself, you know, we’re having hard time even finding
sewer lines and other potential waterlines that were never kept to an extent of finding
where we need to fmd ‘em when it comes to plans, so but at this point, you know,
until we really get in there...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you don’t even have sets of as-built plans?
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MR. BUENCONSEJO: The current ones, we have the original; however, the, I guess
throughout its life that it’s been there and construction throughout its life, things have
been moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But nobody updated the as-built plans so that you have something
accurate on your files for requirements?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, unfortunately, no, nothing that we could dig up and we’ve had
this major sewer backup when we did it, so it is a definite concern and we’re aware of
it, the Department, and we are definitely looking at to, of course from this point on,
there are files that are being built out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you, Director, for making the, those adjustments. I think you
can have, you have great opportunities there. You have a good site. We own the land.
You have a great parking lot that can be better utilized for concessions. Yeah. And I
agree, your starter booth needs some loving attention. But we also need security
including cameras. I want cameras as part of what you consider, Director. I want it
at the maintenance buildings, on our vehicles, our equipment, on the registers.
MR. BUENCONSEJO:
Chair, 100 percent.
Those things we’re already, you know,
progressing to get that. You know, as you mentioned, that area where it sits, it’s
pretty isolated so even with the current alarm system we do have, by the time
someone shows up or neighbors actually call, you know, they~re long gone, so we’re
definitely looking to upgrading everything in that old system at the golf course
currently as we speak and then again, ...(inaudible)... that into the new build-out as
we get to that point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second, Mr. V.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sure. Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But I want you to extend from my, at least my perspective of my last visit
there, I believe your superintendent is doing a very good job, so I think he needs to be
commended for doing a very good job in upgrading the overall level of quality at
Waiehu so I appreciate it. I know it takes time for people to see the visible
improvements. Grass doesn’t turn green overnight, so we appreciate that and his
adjustments on the greens and tees. I think the users see the difference and so again,
I’d be surprised if they have some issues with the rates proposal for the coming year
because there is improvement. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, and you took the words right out of my
mouth because that’s exactly what I was going to say. And one more thing, I would
like to see and you said multi-story, multi-level, Mr. Chair, that has been
under-utilized property, I really believe if we built a nice restaurant, dining room area,
that awesome view that you get there would attract many, many parties, weddings,
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anniversaries. I’ve heard people say that go down there if we had something nice.
Remember, we haven’t had anything in that area since we tore down the old St.
Anthony Club House and that was further down, but that was one of the reasons they
used to enjoy that beautiful view looking out at East Maui. So I really think that that
could be part of the ambiance, you’re talking about an enterprise, there’s an enterprise
sitting there waiting to be utilized. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, because the current number one tee wasn’t there before.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The club house was different

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in the old days. Tired.. .we’re getting old, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can remember.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But I believe you’re right and it’s one of the few County facilities, people,
that has ample parking.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You got it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ample parking. I tell you that’s one of our advantages there. So I can, I’m
very open to this. Members, any questions you may have on this project regarding the
Waiehu Golf Course project? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just looking at the design cost, $1 million to
design, that’s I mean you see these other designs around 400,000 or 500,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Again that’s the Department’s proposed request. We’ll make whatever
adjustments we feel is appropriate, whether it’s up or down, but don’t get stuck on a
number, please, at this point, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because as we come closer to what is the working number I need us to hit
Ill give the guidance so we can make appropriate adjustments.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions on this project? Okay. Let us move to War Memorial
Complex, Page 812. Department?
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MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, thank you. Again as we all know, this particular funds is for
the completion of design of the reconstruction of the parking lot at the football and
baseball stadiums. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Baz, what is the opportunity for us to do this in house?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So, Mr. Chair...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean they did the front of the gym complex, right? Didn’t we do that
part?
MR. BAZ: No. Yeah, we were unable to do that in house. The Department of Public Works
paving crew does not feel like that they have the requirements necessary to do a
project like this. We did ask if that would be possible and they declined.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll have a talk with the Director.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, there’s also a consideration of Highway Fund usage for a parking lot in
a parks system.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we give ‘em a sole bid contract, single.source bid contract? Tell ‘em
give us the qualifications. I think they can qualify. Anyway, I’m just looking at
different ways of getting the job done with the... and being able to spend less money.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. We appreciate that for sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, questions on this project?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. This is something that is really needed and I see
we did set aside nearly 400,000 last year and it’s being encumbered, right, the
399,915?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, to my understanding, it was back Fiscal Years ‘13-’14.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, whatever

--

MR. BUENCONSEJO: Yeah. So it was...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but it was encumbered?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: It was encumbered, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
-
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MR. BUENCONSEJO: That was the design, for the design phase.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: And again when it came out it was a little too pricey at that point as
well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: So the remaining, the design we’re asking for is just to update the
current design and as well as on the original design as I remember correctly, it took
away a lot of our parking because of the stand
(inaudible).., putting trees,
planters
.

.

.

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: --so again, getting some kind of exemption possibly from Planning just
to keep the stalls that we currently have. We need every stall we can get out there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair, this is another area where if you want an
enterprise fund like all the other stadiums, you go to Oahu, Aloha Stadium, what do
they do? They charge for parking, possibilities are there for all these various events.
Imagine if you were to charge just $2 a car and there’s 875 stalls. Eight hundred
seventy-five stalls, just do the math. We have, what, 3, 4, 5 baseball games, soccer
games, football games, right, Mr. Buenconsejo? You know, because I know we do the
Fair we charge. We could do this. And then we could then defer some of these costs
that we’re talking about. The public doesn’t mind paying if they see the improvements
being put in to what they’re paying for.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And they get to use the improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s correct, so just an idea, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. No. I think that was a very good suggestion and again, I remember us
earlier discussing the Kanaloa project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we are gonna pave or we are being asked to consider paving the road in
front of all these parking areas. And that’s why I’m just thinking whether it made
sense for us to consider make one major project and... so we can work on that.
COUNCILMEMBER WCTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, questions on this project? Mr. White?
-
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. How does the square footage of what this project,
this paving project involves compare to the paving that we did in front of War
Memorial?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Four times larger, about four times larger.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair White, yeah, I could give you, I can get you the true numbers,
but you’re looking at like 1,500 stalls. Like yeah
‘cause the stalls in front of the
War Memorial Gym is like 270, 240-something and you’re almost quadruple that on
the... and then the one thing, too, is if you recognize, we tried to see what the options
were for the paving is it’s been so badly beaten at this point in front of the football
stadium that it has to be totally torn out and then resurfaced, not just overlaid on top
of it. It has to be totally stripped and then redone.
_____

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Anyway, I’d like you to take a look at the cost that we did it for
in the front and just, because this 2.7 million seems like a big number compared to
what we did on the others. I think it was in the neighborhood of a couple hundred
thousand, so but I may have only just one part of the bid. Anyway, Chair, I’d just like
a comparison between the two projects so that we can make a...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, yeah, I think we should be able to understand so we can make the
best decision possible.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And I totally support getting our own crew to take a look at it, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we do know, we gotta spend a lot of money to be able to make a lot of
money, so. I consider this an investment in the Department’s infrastructure. Any
other questions, Members, on this one? If not, let us move to Waikapu Community
Center. Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Thank you, Chair. This is for the reconstruction of the existing
basketball court, kind of taking that out, putting up new lighting. And it’s also, for
those Members who were here and kind of going back to the restroom and tying into
the sewer system, the reason the original tie in wasn’t gonna be tied in because of the
size of the basketball court, we would be with the restroom, reconstruction of the
restroom, it would go into the impeding basketball court. So that was the reason for
the tie in as I got information, we went back to the office. You know, do we need a
full-size regulation court? That’s something that maybe we can possibly entertain, but
for right now, for the current size regulation court with lighting and the reconstruction
of the restroom to tie into the sewer system, they would be banging each other... or
enjoining each other. It’d be too close within each other with the new construction.
Oh, sorry, the lights, there’s no lights.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The lights, yeah. ‘Cause I was going say the court does not
and I was gonna challenge you on that. Luckily Ms. Savage caught it. Thank you,
Chair. I was gonna challenge Mr. Buenconsejo because I know that court and the
restroom has been there long before the basketball court went in there, so I, you
-
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know, if you’re talking lighting, that’s a different issue.

But I also know that that
restroom has been heavily used by the Little League and all the other people that use,
the basketball users, the skate guys, all the guys who use that area, that’s the only
restroom because the other one is locked up. Waikapu, the community center is
locked.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The community center side, that’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so this is why I’m still pushing to have that restroom
included. If we gotta do some modification on the lighting... lighting to me is not as
important as a restroom for the use for our children and our kupuna who use that
area for walking and everything else, Mr. Chair, so I will leave it at that. It’s not the
time to discuss it, but I’ll bring it up at a later date.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. The ball field, Director, is that a, meets the official
requirements for a Little League field?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, no, it’s just a practice field. There’s no...
CHAIR HOKAMA: They don’t play any league games?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: No league games there. It’s just, I believe it’s Waikapu that practices
there and a couple other teams, just the tee ball and coach pitch.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, I think this project is important because after the loss of Brewer
Field and the other components along Waiko which was what the community relied on
for decades is non-existent anymore and so I consider the Waikapu facility a critical
for the community’s needs and to maintain their own identification as Waikapu
people. Members, questions on this request regarding Waikapu? If not, let’s go the
Central Maui Park System request.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Thank you, Chair. Again like other districts, with the list of repairs
and maintenance throughout Maui County with deferred maintenance, that’s what the
requested funds are for and she... oh, first page shows the breakdown of proposed
spending.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino, questions on this project request?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I, again many of these specific parks are in dire need of
these repairs and upgrades, so I have no problem with that, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just, same question I had on the other. What is being bonded?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
-
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MR. I3UENCONSEJO: Chair, just Puuohala Park, which would be No. 6 on the list.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any questions, sir? Okay. Yeah, Department, if you are
gonna make any changes regarding cash versus borrowing, you need to let us know
because the Chair is making two lists, one on cash and one on borrowing. So if you
planning to switch source of funding, you need to please let the Committee Staff be
aware before we go into the Chair’s draft. Let’s get to the Central Maui Regional
Sports Complex which is not to be confused with Central Maui System. Mr. Director
or Deputy?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this at the time when we had put in the request we had
anticipated the process with the MOA to be a little bit further along. So at this time
because the MOA hasn’t been discussed yet, the Department would not recommend
this, I guess, as a project at this point in time and we would consider discussing this
as well as the other operating potential expenses when we are able to discuss the MOA
with this body.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well we thank you for that, those comments and status update. So
we’ll defer further discussion on this request at this time. Can you tell this Committee
so we can prepare and Mr. White can prepare the full body when do you anticipate
being able to send to Council a finalized Memorandum of Agreement from the State of
Hawaii? Mr. Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, it’s actually scheduled for the April 15th agenda for Council

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.

MR. BUENCONSEJO: --to be assigned.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then w&1l await our Chair to give us the recommendation at the
appropriate meeting. Okay. We will defer this item. Let us move to the Waikapu
Community Center Expansion.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Thank you, Chair. So this CIP project is the expansion of the
community center. We’ve been at two community.. .yeah, two community association
meetings as well as putting on our own community meeting getting their input for
again rehab, much needed TLC for that building as well. So that’s what that is for,
Chair.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, thank you and the community is very much in tune.
They’re very receptive to this. I had been at both of those meetings, along with some
other community meetings in that Waikapu District and they are more than happy to
see this done. Remember now, we use this for our Kupuna Program there also and
our seniors deserve to have a little bigger and a little better situation for them to utilize
every day for their program, so I’m looking forward to this and thank you, Mr. Chair,
and thank you, Department, and I think the community at-large there in Waikapu.
And this is not just Waikapu now. This is all the areas around use that facility,
Waipuilani, all of them, they all use it. So I mean there’s nothing else in that area, so.
So thank you and, you know, your sister and your brother-in-law live in that area so
they know the usage and the need of it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you and you’re right. So, Director, Deputy, what I would ask you to
transmit to the Committee if you have maybe a bird’s eye photo of the center property
that we can see ‘cause I’d like to know if we are already have stretched the boundaries
of the center’s properties or areas of ownership or under.. .we own this land, Director,
or are we leasing anything besides?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, it’s our land.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So I just want to know if, what is the ability regarding this site for
any other future considerations and if we’ve maxed it out and the only way we’re
gonna go is we’re gonna have to look at adjacent property, at least we would be aware
of it because Mr. Victorino is correct, in this area, that is it.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Just to add on to that with the community meetings that, the one I
did attend and the one that we did do, I think for the community itself, because of the
surrounding homes in that area and the parking situation, it wasn’t about expanding
the size of the community center, but more so giving it a facelift and putting a patio
outwards toward the field end of that, not necessarily making it larger. They were
happy with the size and...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. And no, and part of my question regarding the size of the lot is
also to consider is there a better way to configure the parking.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Oh, gotcha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because it is going through a very narrow residential street before you
reach the park. So I just wondered and we all know, once you make that little left
turn from the basketball courts, once guys start parking on that side of the road,
access to the center now gets impeded. So if you want to deliver things to a function
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for seniors, you dealing with congestion because you cannot get your car to the center
‘cause the parking along the road is making it difficult. So, you know, I just want to
be able for us to see visually, Director, so that we can understand your request
clearer
--

MR. BUENCONSEJO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and seeing if there’s opportunities that we can support the Department
in. Any other questions for this project? If not, let’s go to Wailuku Pool. Okay. I
know you folks know that, but for many of those that are watching, Wailuku Pool is
what we call the old pool by the old gym.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which is now a new gym when you look at it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Which is like the renovated gym now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, thank you, Chair. As this body knows, this pool has been
down for months now. And again this monies is to look further into the leakage as far
as the drainage for that pool and the plastering of it and just to see what, what, are we
really looking at. I think a lot of the, again one of those things where it was done so
many years ago and over time whatever had been changed throughout that system
we’re figuring out now, we’re fmding out those things now. So this is to get the
planning, get engineers in there and again also to reevaluate, you know, again being
old Wailuku Pool, we have all been there, been in there, seeing the reevaluation if,
what the true cost is gonna be to get that back up to par.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you know, you’ve already determine scope and impact of the
leak? You did all your dye tests and everything else, Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, we did some testing. As far as the scope, I don’t know what, I
do know is that during that quick investigation that we could go, the biggest thing is,
where was the water going? It wasn’t tied into what originally was thought of so with
the build of or construction of some of that new area of the tennis court area, the
parking lot in that area there, somewhere down the line, something had been maybe
placed other areas. So we know to the extent where it’s going, but we have, we don’t
have a true idea of where the water is draining into.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Which makes me very uncomfortable, Director, because from some of our
Members’ experience, this could potentially now be a very giant, dark black hole that
somebody could be swallowed up in. I mean we’re going, literally could lose people if
it’s a sinkhole, so this makes me... so is this money sufficient currently for what we
need to do to correct this? You have an assessment that is, you’re very comfortable
with?
-
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MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, yes, to, assessment and get the design. Not to, to go back, not
to alarm anyone of going into the ground, it was pouring into the drainage, the
manhole which is across the street.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: But as far just the trace of why it wasn’t it in the system that it
should have been, it was just going into the current manhole drainage system. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions, Members, on this project?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, real quickly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. V?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you know, and I’m very familiar with that area, and
watched it change. And we also have the upper pool which is the wading pool which
seniors use. We built a new pool above and so I think when we look at it, a lot of that
change, the design as well as the construction altered where this water was coming
from and going to. And I think if you look back in some of thOse old plans, you~1l find
some of the alterations. You just gotta go back and dig it up. And so, you know,
you’re talking 25 years ago. It’s not something done yesterday. Twenty-flve-30 years
ago, yeah, ‘cause I remember that. My children were fairly young and we used to use
that pool all the time. So if it doesn’t cost too much, I’m all for it. If it is, Mr. Chair,
maybe it’s time to move on. You know, I got a lot of aloha and love and a lot of fond
memories of that pool, but if we’re gonna keep trying to fix something that’s gonna
continuously break down, then we gotta really consider what the alternatives are. So I
thank you for that. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Buenconsejo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Again, Members, you gave them money last year to work on a master plan
program also for the area, Wells Park master planning, so I’m sure the Department is
taking our comments and will balance it out through the master planning. Waiehu
Golf Course Wastewater project, please, 818.
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So this is for the Waiehu Golf Course Wastewater
Improvements. This specifically would be for a wastewater treatment system at the
club house and design and construction of an absorption field at the 14th fairway
restroom. And so these were both identified this, during this last or in this current
fiscal year, some of these came up as locations that we were having issues with and so
we were able to do a little bit more looking into them and this would be the proposed
upgrades needed in order for us to get those systems back working properly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so the project is to take care the club house issue and the 14th
fairway restroom issue, so we still looking at two separate components or we looking at
one system that will take care of both requirements?
-
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MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, it’s two separate components.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So regarding the construction of another absorption field, this is gonna be
on the 14th fairway?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: It, Chair, yes, it would have a leach field from that area, from the 14th
fairway. It wouldn’t be on the golf course fairway, per se. It’ll be down from...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So this is between, let’s see, on the bottom of the 13th before you reach the
green on the Hawaiian Homes side?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Yes, Chair, where they currently have that slab where they shoot
down their mowers?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Yeah. So it would, the leach field will be somewhere in that area, not
literally on the golf course, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. And then regarding the club house component, have you
considered to make this part of your overall Waiehu club house starter’s project as all
into one master project? Because the new facility gonna have to have this wastewater
treatment system in place also.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, I guess depending on the timeframe, you know, as we move
forward with the say, master plan for the golf course, depending on that timeframe.
For this particular restroom, you know, it won’t be to the extent of what well need for
the actual potential build out. And also thing is possibly if we can see if we can even
tie in to the sewer system from Hawaiian Homes with those homes there into the club
house, we really wouldn’t need to tie in with the 14th restroom
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: --because of the location of it and the area that we would be able to do
a leach field.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, I just was trying to not do a duplication if, as much as possible.
Okay. Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, makes good sense. I’m ready, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The amount makes me wonder why we’re not handling this,
because it seems like a, an immediate need, why are we not handling this as a repair
and maintenance item?
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And also I’m a little bit concerned with this size of an amount, we’re
using bond money as opposed to cash?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Deputy?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you, Chair. So the reason this is being asked for here, we don’t have
any additional funds in our existing golf course operations. If we did, we would have
moved forward with these projects sooner, but the timing of, you know, either doing a
Budget amendment versus just going through ‘17, we continued with the work and it
made more sense to just move forward as a Fiscal Year ‘17 request because it being
the golf course and with the Enterprise Funds, we aren’t able to utilize the different
repair and maintenance operations monies that we potentially would have had within
the Department’s operational budget.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We transfer, when there’s a shortage, we transfer money from the
General Fund, don’t we?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, we did.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, if I might address that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Yeah, so the golf course is not self-sustaining as you know. We do
supplement those. When we look at the fmancing options of these capital projects, if
we utilize cash, what we would do is increase the supplemental transfer from the
General Fund to the Golf Fund for that. So in general, what would happen is the
General Fund revenues which is real property and others would be paying specifically
for this Enterprise Fund’s asset whereas if we bond the project, then the Debt Service
can be paid specifically out of those funds and in some future year, we’re hoping that
the Enterprise Fund actually makes enough money to cover its own operations and
then also cover the cost of the asset.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I understand the transfers and the Enterprise Fund, but the
reality is that it’s the self... and only partially self-sustaining part of the Parks
Department so, you know, on all the other issues with respect to the Parks, we pay
cash. So anyway, it’s just, it’s such a small amount that and it seems to me if we’ve
got a problem with failures, this is an immediate repair, not a let’s, you know, we can
afford to wait a couple more months, but that’s just my feeling. Generally, we get
tagged if we’ve got this kind of a problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate your comments and I would say that’s where we’re gonna
need to make a assessment and then determination because I’d rather not give our
cash to Health Department violations on wastewater.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I rather put the cash to the improvements. So we’ll take this request and,
you know, we’ll see how we can skin the cat.
MS. SAVAGE: Chair, if we could add?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MS. SAVAGE: Thank you. One thing on this real quickly, so there is the restroom trailer
that we have out there at the golf course and that prevents the, I guess the volume of
usage with the numbers and allows for us to stifi maintain the systems appropriately
so everything is still in compliance. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, that’s good to know. Thank you. Eight one nine, the
War Memorial...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch... Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And just a follow-up. If we’re still able to maintain it in compliance,
then I wouldn’t call it a failure. You guys used the term, failure, in the document.
Failure means we gotta fix it right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You don’t need to answer that, but I’m just, you know, we just need to
be making sure we’re using the appropriate terminology. When I see, failure, then
we’re gonna get tagged if, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good point. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know you’re talking about the one
restroom there and was it yesterday or the day before we were talking about these
trailer restrooms? Why don’t you just put one out there? For the price, looks like we
can have it there for a number of years before it gets bad. That’s the one out at the
14th, right?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Buenconsejo?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Just to kind of reiterate what was mentioned here. The trailer is not
at the 14th hole. The trailer is actually in the parking lot.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I’m saying, why don’t you put one out at the 14th hole?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: So off the first sticker price, yes, it is cheaper, you got, say, $100,000;
however, the monthly maintenance for the pumping, the service of that would, you
know, over, this is total guesstimate over five to eight years, we surpass the fix that we
wouldn’t have to do the service that we would do on a monthly basis. And the bath,
yeah, so the bathrooms are fme. We just gotta go and redo the septic and the leach
field.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Okay. Members, 819, War Memorial Civic Complex.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. BUENCONSEJO: This is the proposed War Memorial Complex, you know, with the new
area for a proposed gym and the relocation of the current gym. You know, with the
rehab that is needed for War Memorial Gym obviously there is, the Department needs
to make the decision as far as where we want to just update what we currently have,
but this proposal is for an entirely new War Memorial Complex. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is an initiative of the Mayor. He has been, we have
discussed this, we did a, some master planning. The Countywide CIP Coordinator has
maybe some more detailed information. We can ask that she bring that for when
Department of Management comes up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz. Okay. Any questions, Members? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: There’s a statement that the renovation of the gymnasium is cost
prohibitive. Has there been a study done as to what the cost might be?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, I’d have to get back to you on a total definite answer. I just
know based on our, from a Department standpoint, the biggest concern that the
Department has in the event of any kind of emergency that we may have from the
storms, that gym is not capable of holding anyone. And it’s used as a shelter, after the
fact, of course, after the storm is done. So, you know, based on what we were in
discussion is the structure of that facility, it is, you know, it’ll be a lot of work. I
priced just the louvers just because of the rain and as that as a shelter during this
past storm season that we did have, the louvers alone on a quick estimate just to
replace the louver jalousies in there was upwards of $350,000 and that doesn’t
include the gym floor which there is a water under the Waihee-side basket under our
-
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court, so there’s a lot of structural issues in that gym. But to answer your question,
Mr. White, I’m not sure exactly if there’s a true 100 percent assessment done on the
entire facility. I would have to get back to you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Again because that’s kind of a strong statement and I’m assuming that
we’re, any new gym is gonna be built in a different spot than the existing gym, is that
correct?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair? Yes, that is correct. That would be ideal. There is a, two
different locations, but ideally, it would be put onto the current field in between the
pool and the Fields 1, 2 and 3. So somewhere in that location would be the proposed
site. And just to, a quick one as well, Chair White is, I guess, during the master plan
there was a consultant as far as with the overall structure of that current facility.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So is the current facility gonna be torn down?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Ideally that was something that we were gonna look at as torn down
or make it more of a memorial situation thing as far as increasing that current
memorial that we do have for War Memorial. So other options were being looked at as
far as where we’d go with that. Ideally the overall master plan in conversation as well
is expanding our Aquatics Center. So in the event we were to move the pools or
anything like that, you know, having something where the gym would possibly be
taken down and moving the memorial site a little further up and potentially make an
aquatic center as well. I mean long-term master planning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, even though this is a very difficult
situation to be with because again, a lot of memories, a lot of history. But history has
to go aside when you talking what will it actually cost to renovate, to upkeep, ‘cause
let me say this, right now, I’m kind of ashamed of that War Memorial Gym. When we
have events in there, it’s pretty tacky and the public complains. It’s hot. The seats
don’t work real well, the benches. You know, I’m kind of torn with this, but I’m not
really happy with the idea of moving the gym in that field area between the pool and
the Little League fields. That I don’t think I like either because the water flows down
and that’s one of the area where water sits. And so if we’re taking water is in
consideration, well, you better have a good, good drainage system that works ‘cause
what we have there now doesn’t work. We’ve repaired that floor a number of times
because of floods and now if you’re gonna go into the next level, it’s gonna go right
down. And if you’ve ever had big rain, youll see the water pooling in that fields. So,
I’m not exactly keen on this whole idea and you know what, until they can give me or,
you know, Mr. Chair, I know you’re gonna be making some decisions, I’d like to see us
make a decision to say unless you can show me a real solidified plan of action and
how you’re going to prevent further degradation of this area, I wouldn’t have
support.. .1 cannot support it. And that’s my area, but I cannot support it at this
-
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point. I need to see more, understand better before I can support a change like this.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions on this project? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I want to echo Mr. Victorino’s sentiments. You know, for
something this big, we’re talking $40 million. Normally we’ve gotten a plan beforehand
to take a look at it in the subject committee to say, oh, yeah, this is something that
we’re willing to do, let’s put it in the Budget. But to come and ask us for 40 million
bucks in the next two years without any real big plan, unless I missed it in some
committee meeting a couple years ago, I think we should see it first and Mr. Victorino
has some very valid concerns so, you know, Ill follow the lead of that area
representative.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White, any questions? Okay. Yeah, I am gonna
scrutinize this request. I think all of the Members gave good comment. I’d like to say
besides the recreational component of this complex, I think Mr. Victorino brought up
the key component that we should also take into consideration is this is an area that
the County has chosen to honor our dead that served our country in the many armed
conflicts. And so you will see names of our residents there. You will see names of
family members there. You will see names of your neighbors there. And I want us to
keep in mind that perspective that it is not just a gym. It is a place to honor our dead.
It’s a War Memorial facility. Second, I am not into us getting rid of that mural after we
designated Mr. Sato as a living legend of the County, as one of the most famed artist,
not only in the State, but of our country, regarding his form of art. We hired him
specifically to restore that when he was a living legend of this County. And so I am,
will be in support of saving that component because that was one of our actions to
benefit Mr. Sato, who is a war veteran, but also as a visible sign of our aloha back to
those that gave their lives. Just as much as how we, I asked him and he provided the
mural at Lahaina Civic Center, so those are two murals that I will, I am going to
defend to the end. There being no further questions on this, let’s go get, I think, one
more project before we’re done which is the West Maui Parks System. Mr. Director?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Thank you, Chair. Again these are just, all of our renovations,
maintenance and repairs for deferred maintenance throughout the years and any
questions on the current list that we have on page... second to the last page.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. The renovations that you’re asking under park
assessment, you folks making sure that it qualifies within the parameter of new or
expanded? This 600,000?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, yes, the Lahaina Civic Center.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. ‘Cause park assessments has a very narrow permitted use window,
cannot be for existing.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, while they’re looking up the parks assessment
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: --the other question I’m sure Chair White will request is what is being bonded with
the $1.8 million request there. And that specifically was the four Lahaina Civic Center
projects, those total up to $1.8 miffion. We felt that the improvements to that facility
would be significant permanent improvements, would be lasting a long time and with
the significant resources available.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz. Members, any questions on this project request?
Okay. Having none, if there’s issues with the park assessment fees, I would ask the
Director to make it known to the Committee before we fmalize the Chair’s draft.
Mr. Buenconsejo, Ms. Savage, any fmal comments you wish to offer the Committee
this afternoon before we end?
MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
•MR. BUENCONSEJO: Chair, Members, just thank you very much for the support that you
have given us. Other than that, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Deputy, anything you want to say?
MS. SAVAGE: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, let me give you some things that... thank you for today,
we have caught up with the completion of Parks CIP. We did defer because of your
rotten Chair driving you to exhaustion yesterday but so we haven’t completed Water.
Okay. So we’re behind on Water. We caught up with Parks. But tomorrow we have
major challenges because of the TAT issue and its impact on this County and its
budget. Mr. Victorino, Mr. White and Ms. Balsa will be on Oahu representing the
interests of this County and this Council because that will impact decisions made on
the proposed Budget. Stating that, Ms. Cochran and Mr. Guzman have informed me
that they would not be here from 2:30 p.m. tomorrow. So we will be in session from
9:00 a.m. ‘til 2:30 p.m. tomorrow. Okay. After that, we won’t have quorum, so I’m
gonna adjourn for the day which mean, Members, well be on the death march right
after that and you can pick where you want to die along the road, but we are not
stopping ‘til we finish this mission. So be prepared for long days, long nights. You’re
gonna be grouchy, not as grouchy as the Chair, but you will be grouchy and tired, I
promise you. We need to finish the work or as I mentioned last night, you can defer to
the Chair and I will be happy to show you in the Chair’s proposal and draft what made
it and what didn’t make it. So we have options, but I am just giving you the lay of the
land as your Chair understands it for tomorrow which means well be back behind the
eight ball. Okay. That’s just the realities of demands upon this Committee, the
Members of this Committee and our Staff. Any questions? Having none, well see you
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Upcountry for the 6:00 p.m. community meeting.

This meeting is adjourned.

.(gavel)...
ACTION:

ADJOURN:

DEFER pending further discussion

3:54 p.m.

APPROVED:

RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min: 1604 13:jb

Transcribed by: Joanne Bista
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